R ANNUAL REVIEWS

Annual Review of Environment and Resources Three Decades of Climate Mitigation Policy: What Has It Delivered?

Janna Hoppe,¹ Ben Hinder,² Ryan Rafaty,^{3,4} Anthony Patt,¹ and Michael Grubb²

¹Climate Policy Group, Institute for Environmental Decisions, ETH Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland

²The Bartlett School of Environment, Energy and Resources, Institute for Sustainable Resources, University College London, London, United Kingdom; email: b.hinder@ucl.ac.uk ³Climate Econometrics, Nuffield College, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom ⁴World Bank Group, Washington, DC, USA

Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 2023. 48:615-50

First published as a Review in Advance on September 26, 2023

The Annual Review of Environment and Resources is online at environ.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-112321-103821

Copyright © 2023 by the author(s). This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See credit lines of images or other third-party material in this article for license information.



- www.annualreviews.org
- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media



Keywords

climate policy, policy instruments, mitigation, abatement, policy effectiveness, literature review

Abstract

After tentative efforts during the 1990s, the past two decades have seen a rapid increase in the number of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions mitigation policies, initially in a few frontrunner countries and more recently spreading globally. Over the same period, GHG emissions have continued to rise, but the rate of growth has recently slowed. Are mitigation policies having an effect? To explore this question, we review and synthesize the empirical literature on the impact of mitigation policies on three key outcomes: GHG emissions, proximate emission drivers like energy intensity and land use, and low-carbon technologies. Our key contribution to the available literature lies in establishing an empirically based track record of climate action, focusing on methodologically sound ex post studies. We find that mitigation policies have had a discernible impact on emissions and multiple emission drivers. Most notably, they have led to reductions in energy use, declines in deforestation rates, as well as cost reductions and capacity expansions of low-carbon technologies in many instances. Furthermore, implemented policies to date are likely to have reduced global emissions by several billion tons of CO₂eq per year compared to a world without mitigation policies. In the light of current ambitions on climate action falling short of what is required to limit global warming to the Paris temperature goals, we conclude that there is ample evidence of policy instruments with demonstrable impacts, but that efforts need to be hugely strengthened and expanded. Also, far more attention is required to policy monitoring, evaluation, and learning so as to strengthen the basis for future policy and the attribution of its impacts.

Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	616
2.	METHODS	619
	2.1. Literature Selection Criteria	619
	2.2. Process of Literature Collection and Analysis	619
3.	RESULTS	620
	3.1. Overview of Literature	620
	3.2. International Treaties on Climate Change	620
	3.3. Global Greenhouse Gas Emissions	621
	3.4. Proximate Emission Drivers	624
	3.5. Low-Carbon Technologies	626
	3.6. Cross-Cutting Findings	627
	3.7. Quantifying Total Abatement	628
4.	DISCUSSION	631
	4.1. Limitations and Future Research	631
	4.2. Looking Back and Looking Ahead	631
	4.3. Policy Horizons	632
5.	CONCLUSIONS	633

1. INTRODUCTION

After the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) in 1990 confirmed the basic science behind climate change, the Second Assessment in 1995 identified "discernible evidence" of human impact—an attribution of cause and effect, which has grown with each assessment to the most recent stating that the link is "unequivocal" (1, 2). In response, the number of international climate frameworks and domestic mitigation measures has increased, first slowly, then more rapidly since the mid-2000s, initially mainly in countries of the Global North and more recently across the world (3–5). In 2017, climate policies covered approximately 70% of global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, compared to less than 20% in 2005 (3). These developments have been spurred by international climate treaties such as the Kyoto Protocol and the Paris Agreement (3, 4, 6) and more general global policy diffusion (7–9). Unlike climate change itself, there remains skepticism about what—if anything—these mitigation policies have achieved.

Global GHG emissions continued to grow, at least to 2022, and it is widely acknowledged that countries' nationally determined contributions (NDCs), even if fully implemented, are not sufficient to limit the increase in global average temperatures to 1.5° (6, 10–12). Economic activity and population growth have been major drivers of the continuous increase in CO₂ emissions (13–15), contributing to the all-time high of energy-related CO₂ emissions of 36.8 GtCO₂ in 2022 (16). As Stoddard et al. (17) rightly pointed out, we have not "bent the global

Mitigation: efforts to reduce the amount of CO₂ entering the atmosphere in order to constrain the effects of climate change

NDC: nationally determined contribution emissions curve"—despite three decades of climate mitigation. Although the underlying facts have not changed, we offer a more bottom-up and fine-grained perspective on efforts undertaken toward combatting climate change. This review takes a first step toward evaluating and quantifying, ceteris paribus, the impacts of climate protection efforts to date.

Most world regions have experienced a sustained decline in energy intensity [energy per unit of gross domestic product (GDP)] over the past two decades, and several regions have also reduced carbon intensity (CO₂ per unit of energy) (14, 15, 18–26). At least 24 countries have reduced their CO₂ and overall greenhouse gas emissions for more than a decade (27, 28), on the basis of consumption as well as territorial boundaries. The rate of global annual emission growth has slowed; compared to 2.3% between 2000 and 2010, the average over the subsequent decade was 1.3%/year, dropping to 0.8%/year since 2014 (29). New analyses based on revised land-use emissions suggest that global CO₂ emissions were almost flat over the past decade (30). Collectively, these developments suggest that the mitigation policies that have been implemented to date may have had a demonstrable effect on global emission trends. Indeed, the slowdown in emission growth has been associated with technological innovation, regulation, or climate policies more generally (18, 23, 25, 31, 32).

Studies have often projected the impact of policies ex ante using models. However, quantifying the effects of mitigation policies and determining the extent to which observed changes in emission trends can be attributed to these policies remain a challenge. Numerous factors confound the establishment of robust causal inference, such as the impact of fossil fuel prices, other nonclimate policies, spillovers from other sectors, or broader socioeconomic trends. As a result, many studies only assess the impact of a particular policy instrument in a particular setting (33–37), and even these sometimes provide contradictory results (38). Comparatively few studies examine impacts that span multiple jurisdictions and sectors (39–42), and even fewer investigate the effect of mitigation policies on global GHG emissions (43).

Several (systematic) reviews derive both case-specific and generalizable conclusions on the impacts of particular policy instruments, such as carbon prices (44–47) and incentives for the uptake of electric vehicles (EVs) (48, 49); renewable energy support policies (50, 51); and information strategies (52, 53). To date, there has been no review of the literature to explore the extent to which mitigation policies, in general, have (or have not) cut global emissions. Common sense and a substantial number of scientific studies suggest that they do, but the evidence has not yet been brought together in an instrument- and sector-spanning review. Our review works toward closing this gap in the literature, focusing specifically on robust, ex post studies assessing mitigation policy impacts on emissions and emission drivers.

We identified and grouped these studies according to three outcome areas:

- GHG emissions: impacts quantified directly in terms of emission abatement (absolute/ relative)
- Proximate emission drivers: trends in the component drivers of emissions, most notably energy/GDP intensity and carbon/energy intensity (for energy-related emissions), and deforestation rates [for the agriculture, forestry, and other land-use (AFOLU) sectors], as well as more sector-specific component drivers
- Technological change: developments in key low-carbon technologies, especially in terms of investments, capacity expansions, and technology costs, that are projected to have a strong influence on future emissions

Although presented separately in the results section, the three outcomes are inherently interlinked (**Figure 1**). Emission reductions are the result of policies that directly aim to reduce emissions, such as climate laws with emission reduction obligations. They also arise from policies **Ex ante:** analysis that looks at the potential effects of an intervention before it has been applied through modeling

Ex post: analysis that looks at an intervention after the intervention has been applied



Figure 1

Conceptualizing the direct and indirect effects of mitigation policies on technologies, proximate emission drivers, and greenhouse gas emissions.

such as regulation or voluntary agreements, which impact proximate emission drivers. Finally, changes in technologies, which may be brought about by research and development (R&D) support or monetary adoption incentives, affect GHG emissions both directly and indirectly through inducing changes in proximate emission drivers. All of these factors exist within the context of the broad social, economic, and infrastructural system, which contextualizes and influences both the character of the factors and the flow of influence between them.

This review aims to examine the causal relationship between mitigation policies and each of the above-mentioned outcomes by presenting empirical, ex post evidence on a range of mitigation policies across sectors. Such a comprehensive, policy-, and sector-spanning effort as conducted in this review has not been done before. Inevitably, this comes at the cost of limited in-depth insights on specific policies and other issues noted below. Nonetheless, our comprehensive bibliography, drawing from an extremely broad and robust evidence base, provides policymakers with a wide range of insights needed to design and implement effective policies.

The influence of other policies or contextual factors lies beyond the scope of this review. The evaluation of mitigation policies apart from their effectiveness in reducing emissions, such as on the grounds of ethics, justice, and efficiency, is also beyond our scope. These matters are paramount in the context of uncertain purposive transitions, and although these issues lie beyond the scope of our review, any application of this review's findings will need to take account of them.

Nevertheless, our results unambiguously demonstrate that mitigation policies have had a discernible impact on emissions and emission drivers. Most notably, they have led to reductions in energy use, declines in deforestation rates, as well as cost reductions and capacity expansions of low-carbon technologies. Overall, implemented policies are likely to have led to global avoided emissions of several billion tons of CO_2 annually in recent years compared to a world without mitigation policies, and have helped set the stage for a Paris-aligned <2°C world.

2. METHODS

2.1. Literature Selection Criteria

The literature we assessed generally considers mitigation policies to be those adopted with either a primary or a secondary objective to reduce GHG emissions or influence key drivers thereof. This definition of mitigation policies spans higher-level goals such as GHG emission reduction targets or climate frameworks, as well as medium-term strategies and more sector-specific measures. The latter include regulatory (e.g., energy efficiency standards, building codes, renewable portfolio standards), economic (e.g., carbon taxes and trading schemes, renewable energy subsidies), and other (e.g., informational and infrastructural measures, voluntary agreements or government procurement) instruments. We sought to include studies from all jurisdictions, including at the national, sub-, and supranational level, as well as studies that explored effects within and across sectors.

We focus on papers that deployed robust, ex post methods. The majority of these deploy statistical attribution methodologies, including experimental and quasi-experimental design, instrumental variable approaches, and simpler correlational methods. Those studies typically use the relevant mitigation metric as the outcome variable, and policies and other potentially influential factors act as explanatory variables. Other types of studies base their analysis on aggregations and extrapolations from microlevel data and on inference from combining multiple lines of analysis, including various calculations. Some studies deploy mixed methods that include qualitative evidence that stems from public opinion surveys, expert interviews, document analysis, or other indepth case study methodologies. Finally, we also included several (systematic) reviews that assess and aggregate the findings of numerous empirical studies on a particular topic, usually a specific mitigation instrument.

Finally, we selected only papers that reported findings on at least one of our three key outcome categories (emissions, proximate emission drivers, and technologies). As many studies use an outcome metric that is specific to the respective case (e.g., per capita energy use, percent increase in patents), the grouping into one of the three outcome categories was done following insights from decomposition analyses, which differentiate between the different drivers of emissions (13–15, 18–26, 31, 32, 54–57). We report outcomes in the units that were used in the original papers.

2.2. Process of Literature Collection and Analysis

We identified studies assessing the impact of mitigation policies for review using several steps. First, our primary source of literature was the literature we reviewed as part of the IPCC's latest assessment, *Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change* (29). The literature included in IPCC reports is characterized by high methodological rigor and, to the extent possible, representativeness in terms of geographical coverage, technologies, policies, and sectors. Literature from all 17 chapters was considered, with a particular focus on Chapter 2 ("Emissions Trends and Drivers"), Chapter 13 ("National and Sub-national Policies and Institutions"), and the sectoral chapters (Chapters 6–7 and 9–11), with some additional papers recommended to us by chapter authors.

In the case of policy impacts that were highlighted by the IPCC report but not substantiated with ex post evidence, we conducted an additional literature search via the search engine Google Scholar and the citation database Web of Science. We used various search strings, including permutations of the following example: [outcome OR impact OR effect] AND [policy OR measure OR instrument] AND [climate OR mitigation OR decarbonisation].

After this selection procedure, \sim 1,500 studies were screened on the basis of their abstracts, leading to a selection of 500 studies that were subjected to more detailed review. These studies

included a cross section of ex post analyses of policy impacts, contextual papers (e.g., papers on mediators of policy impacts, such as carbon leakage), and a limited number of modeling and ex ante studies in cases where no ex post evidence was available. After a final round of assessment, we had collected more than 320 papers that met our standard with regard to methodological rigor, scope, and relevance and, most importantly, addressed our key research question: Are mitigation policies having an effect?

All papers were carefully read by at least two authors and categorized according to several dimensions [e.g., type of policy instrument(s), outcome variable(s), geographical scope, sectoral coverage]. Studies were then clustered, following the structure of our conceptual model (see **Figure 1**) and summarized with regard to the research question before condensing the results further for this article. In designing and conducting the review, we followed methodological best-practice guidelines (58). The **Supplemental Appendix** provides further detail on selected papers.

3. RESULTS

3.1. Overview of Literature

Categorizing papers according to their geographical and sectoral scope as well as types of instruments and outcome categories reveals that the literature is imbalanced. Many studies either focus on European countries (30%) or are global in scope or compare cases from different regions (26%); fewer studies focus on North America, other Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries, and China; whilst all other countries account for less than 10%. Many articles focus on particular sectors (transport, buildings, energy, industry, and the AFOLU sector), whilst 28% either assess impacts across several sectors or do not address one specifically. In terms of policy types, studies on economic and mixed instruments dominate, with fewer articles investigating the impact of regulatory or other instruments. Interestingly, there appears to be a relationship between the type of policy instrument and the outcome category, with the impacts of regulatory policies most often reported in terms of emission drivers and those of economic instruments in terms of emission abatement. Similar relationships exist in the case of countries and sectors.

3.2. International Treaties on Climate Change

The Kyoto Protocol, which was adopted in 1997 and entered into force in 2005, marks a key milestone in climate policy. We are reviewing its effectiveness separately from the three outcome metrics for two reasons: First, the Kyoto Protocol is a climate framework and thus follows a different logic than specific and targeted mitigation instruments. Second, the available literature is significant and can be represented comprehensively.

The Kyoto Protocol set binding emission reduction targets for 37 industrialized countries and economies in transition. On aggregate, these amounted to 5% emission reductions over the first commitment period (2008–2012) compared to 1990. Despite early criticisms, most scholars concluded that emission reduction obligations under the Kyoto Protocol had a positive, statistically significant impact on CO_2/GHG emission reductions in the Annex B countries that ratified with targets under the treaty (i.e., industrialized countries, minus the United States and Canada), or globally (59–69).

Maamoun (41), in a recent and particularly robust study that covers the entire commitment period, found that the Kyoto Protocol reduced the GHG emissions of Annex B countries by 7% on average compared to a no-Kyoto synthetic scenario over 2005 to 2012, resulting in abatement of approximately 1 Gt in 2012. Kim et al. (42) estimated that CO₂ emissions of Annex I countries in

Supplemental Material >

2008 would have been 14% higher (per 2005 base year model) had these countries not committed to reducing their emissions, which is equivalent to approximately 3,000 metric tons CO₂ per year. Aichele & Felbermayr (70) concluded that Kyoto ratification reduced CO₂ and GHG emissions by 10% (2002–2007) compared to the counterfactual no-Kyoto world. According to Kuriyama & Abe (71), Kyoto led to 951 MtCO₂eq of real emission reductions globally (2005–2012) compared to a synthetic counterfactual constructed using US states as comparisons for Annex B countries, the majority stemming from nonenergy GHG emissions in non-Annex B countries.

The environmental efficacy of the Kyoto Protocol has been qualitatively questioned based on its institutional design (71–73), as well as on shortfalls in the implementation of Clean Development Mechanism (71, 74, 75) or Joint Implementation (76) projects, although the latter have also been found to have yielded positive outcomes (69, 77–80). There are a few studies that failed to detect a statistically significant effect of the Kyoto Protocol (76, 81). Others find a considerable amount of Kyoto-induced carbon leakage (82–84), which have, however, been criticized for using country-level data, not taking into account other macroeconomic trends, covering up to only 2007 or 2009, and failing to pinpoint the mechanisms through which any estimated leakage occurred (85, 86). Overall, the complete range of abatement estimates starts from no statistically detectable effect (81) to emission avoidance of up to 50% compared to a case in which countries had not taken on emission reduction obligations (87, 88). For a full overview of abatement estimates, see **Supplemental Table 1**.

Besides emission reductions, the Kyoto Protocol has been found to increase international patent applications for renewable energy technologies, especially in countries with more stringent emission reduction targets, but it has also led to an increase in patent applications in countries without emission reduction obligations (89). Kyoto also had a positive and statistically significant impact on the cost-effectiveness of renewable energy projects (90), as well as on renewable energy capacity development, as it stimulated the introduction of domestic renewable energy policies (91). Finally, it also had a positive impact on forest carbon sinks in the LULUCF (land use, land-use change and forestry) sector, especially after it entered into force in 2005 (92).

To date, little empirical evidence exists on the immediate emission reduction effect of the 2015 Paris Agreement. One paper, using panel data up to 2019, suggests that the Paris Agreement reduces emissions by approximately 0.01% in Germany, Spain, and France compared to the period before ratification (93). Another paper found that comparatively stringent NDCs have a positive impact on green bond finance for renewable energy projects (94). Importantly, the treaty stimulated national policy development, both before and after the agreement (3, 4), and was followed by a wave of net zero target announcements (95). As of July 2023, 150 countries, including major emitters, have announced or are considering net zero targets, covering almost 90% of global emissions (96). Most qualitative assessments conclude that despite several limitations, it is the best agreement that reasonably could have been reached at the time (97–101). Its built-in ratcheting-up mechanism is expected to contribute toward closing the prevailing ambition and implementation gap (11, 100–107), and more than 150 parties submitted new or updated mitigation targets for 2030 ahead of the Glasgow Climate Pact. These renewed pledges, if fully implemented (conditional and unconditional pledges inclusive), could result in an average temperature increase of approximately 1.9°C, which was outside the realm of possibility for the previous pledges (108, 109).

3.3. Global Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Specific mitigation policies (i.e., beyond emission targets) have demonstrably led to emission reductions in several jurisdictions and sectors, although their aggregate global impact has only been assessed by one study to date. Eskander & Fankhauser (43), using panel data on climate mitigation $CO_2 eq$: the unit used to measure the impact of emissions referring to the global warming potential of one tonne of a gas in comparison to one tonne of CO_2

Supplemental Material >

legislation in 133 countries, found that each new climate law was on average associated with an annual reduction of CO₂ emissions per unit of GDP by 0.78% in the short term (up to 3 years) and by 1.79% in the long term (beyond 3 years). They estimated emissions reductions building up to 5.9 GtCO₂ in 2016 (i.e., -15%), with cumulative emission savings amounting to 37.7 GtCO₂ from 1999 to 2016, although some methodological challenges have been noted (110).

3.3.1. Carbon pricing. By 2022, 70 carbon pricing initiatives have been implemented worldwide, covering 47 national jurisdictions and representing 23.17% of global GHG emissions (111). This makes carbon prices (either in the form of carbon taxes or emissions trading schemes) one of the most frequently implemented mitigation policies. Our review identified 43 papers that have conducted formal empirical evaluations of emissions savings associated with different carbon pricing systems (see **Supplemental Table 2**), which provide mixed but largely positive results. Indeed, most studies conclude that carbon prices have had a discernible diminishing effect on CO_2 emissions in the energy, industry, transport, and buildings sectors (33, 39, 40, 44–47, 112–151).

Among these, perhaps the most significant are Best et al. (117), who observed a 2% reduction in the annual growth of emissions from fossil fuel combustion in countries with carbon pricing compared to countries without carbon pricing. Similarly, Rafaty et al. (118) found that the introduction of carbon prices in 39 countries reduced the growth in CO_2 emissions by 1–2.5% per year, with marginal effects varying across sectors. These two studies find that global carbon pricing schemes led to average annual avoided emissions of 130–200 MtCO₂/year, which is in line with the aggregate impact of all carbon pricing schemes as detailed in the **Supplemental Appendix**.

In the case of the European Union Emissions Trading System (EU ETS), the world's oldest GHG emission trading scheme, abatement estimates span a wide range of 1–50% of total emissions or total emissions covered by the EU ETS compared to a no-policy world over the different trading periods. This is partly due to differences in model baselines, regions and time periods studied, and reporting units (annual versus cumulative effects, and relative versus absolute reductions). Having taken this into account, we estimate the likely range of directly attributable avoided emissions from the EU ETS to be 3–9% of the emissions governed by its rules over the historic periods studied (typically up to 2012 or 2016) compared to a business-as-usual path (39, 40, 113–116), acknowledging that the studies underpinning this estimated range covered the period before prices rose substantially in 2021. The evidence on the EU ETS also highlights that the overall effectiveness of carbon pricing is ultimately a matter of design (46). Emission reductions varied between the trading phases in response to instrument reconfigurations (114, 120) such as changes to the share of emission certificates that were auctioned, or the implementation of scarcity-inducing mechanisms like the market stability reserve. Essentially, the carbon price is determined by the demand for and availability of (surplus) certificates on the market, which can be real or anticipated.

Most of the emissions reductions attributed to carbon pricing schemes appear to be the result of low-cost operational measures that are relatively easy to implement and thus produce immediate emission reductions. These include fuel switching (44, 47, 115, 119, 132, 152) or reductions in fossil fuel consumption (122, 127, 153, 154), which may stem from energy efficiency improvements (120) or industrial restructuring (133, 155). As a result, carbon prices also led to a notable decline in the carbon intensity of many countries' electricity mixes (116, 120, 155–158). Despite widespread concerns, the estimated extent of carbon leakage, i.e., the relocation of utilities and businesses to regions not subject to a carbon price and the resulting increase in emissions in these regions, is rather small, or nonexistent in many (85, 86, 122, 159, 160) but not all (161) cases.

Finally, a few studies fail to detect a statistically significant effect of carbon pricing on emissions, at least for some jurisdictions and sectors, particularly industry and in countries with tax exemptions for energy intensive industries or low carbon prices (124, 138, 146, 153, 158). Above

Supplemental Material >

all, there is broad consensus that the impact of other (climate and nonclimate) policies as well as broader socioeconomic trends on emissions (such as the 2008 recession or nuclear shut down in Japan following the 2011 earthquake) in jurisdictions with carbon prices are substantial and tend to account for a larger share of observed emission reductions, implying that carbon prices in some cases remain at too low a level to drive mitigation, and in other cases fail to address other systemic barriers to change (33, 46, 114, 121, 123).

3.3.2. Other mitigation policies. Numerous additional mitigation policies have demonstrably reduced GHG emissions. Although many of them are primarily directed at influencing emission drivers (see Sections 3.4 and 3.5), several studies also report their immediate or lagged effects on emissions. Considerable emission reductions in energy, for example, were realized through the policy-driven expansion of renewable energy technologies that led to a displacement of fossil fuel combustion (135). These policies most notably include (market-based) regulation and governmental subsidies (162). When attributing 70% of global wind and solar deployment to date to mitigation policies, policies led to emission avoidance of at least 1.3–2.5 GtCO₂eq in 2021 (163). According to the International Energy Agency (IEA), the expansion of renewables and EVs in 2022 alone led to avoidance of almost 1 GtCO₂eq (164).

In the buildings sector, observed emission reductions are mainly attributed to building sector regulation, especially building energy standards (38, 165–167). In India, energy efficiency policies, including energy standards, labels, subsidies, and a trading scheme for energy savings, have led to substantial emission reductions (\sim 172 MtCO₂ in 2020) (168). In industry, loans and subsidies incentivizing renewable energy adoption as well as legal requirements mandating energy audits have been effective in lowering firms' GHG emissions (169). Voluntary programs may also yield firm-level emission reductions, but the literature suggests that regulation, or the threat thereof, is likely more effective (170).

For land transport, regulatory instruments, such as vehicle fuel economy or emission standards, have been found to reduce fuel use and emissions (171-179). Both monetary disincentives of car use (e.g., fuel taxes, road tolls, congestion pricing, parking fees, or the abolishment of caruse-related benefits) (180-186) and nonmonetary disincentives (e.g., driving restrictions) (187, 188) have been shown to reduce overall car use and passenger transport-related GHG emissions. An analysis of the EU road transport sector identified 10 effective policy interventions that reduced emissions between 1995 and 2018 by between 8 and 26% per case and, taken together, by 35.9 MtCO₂ in total in the EU15 relative to the estimated counterfactual (147). The replacement of internal combustion engine vehicles by EVs holds a substantial mitigation potential, although empirical, expost evidence is not yet substantive, given the early phase of the substitution process (see Section 3.5) (49, 189–191). Empirical literature on the emission reduction effect of policies that promote alternative modes of transport is scarce, but the available evidence suggests that investments in or the provision of public transport and cycling infrastructure reduces air pollution and congestion, and thereby GHG emissions (192-203). Measures that have been empirically demonstrated to reduce demand and emissions from aviation include fuel and passenger taxes (204-206) and the construction of high-speed rail (207-209). Aviation taxes have been shown to lead to cross-border substitution (206), making the overall effectiveness of the instrument contingent on geographical conditions. In China, the construction of high-speed rail is estimated to have led to a cumulative net abatement of 1.76-2.76 MtCO₂ from 2012 to 2015, which is equivalent to 3-5% of 2015's domestic aviation emissions (207).

In the AFOLU sector, emissions have mainly been abated as a result of decreasing rates of deforestation (see Section 3.4.2). In agriculture, certain management practices and technologies

(e.g., improved grazing, fertilization management, legume sowing, or irrigation) can lead to substantial GHG emission reductions (210–213), the adoption of which has been facilitated by public policy such as R&D funding (210). Educational measures and infrastructural support can also incentivize the adoption of mitigation measures in agriculture (214). Yet overall, the application of mitigation policies in the agricultural sector has been limited. Additional and sector-spanning factors that were found to be correlated with emissions reductions include energy taxes, fuel prices, and patenting activities surrounding environmentally friendly technologies, all of which may have a strong steering effect on GHG emissions (13, 128, 135, 153).

3.4. Proximate Emission Drivers

Mitigation policies have had a discernible effect on the proximate drivers of emissions. Although most research on proximate emission drivers points to trends in energy intensity, carbon intensity, and deforestation rates, results are commonly expressed by numerous outcome metrics, such as per capita electricity consumption or the share of fossil fuels in the energy mix. The following two sections present the results of our literature review separately for energy-related and AFOLUrelated drivers.

3.4.1. Energy-related drivers. Several studies demonstrate that mitigation policies have had a significant impact on energy consumption in all energy end-use sectors. Bertoldi & Mosconi (215), for example, estimated that the EU28's final energy consumption in 2013 would have been 12% (4.9 million Terajoules) higher in the absence of energy efficiency policies. The largest energy savings were achieved in the industry sector (20% compared to a simulated counterfactual case), followed by transport (12%), and households (9%), with no significant effect in the services sector. Another study found that energy efficiency policies have led to electricity and natural gas savings of 807 Petajoules in the EU's household and manufacturing sector since 2006, which is equivalent to 5.6% of the EU's combined electricity and natural gas usage in 2011 (216). In India, three energy efficiency programs resulted in energy savings of almost 27 Mtoe in 2020 (168), including electricity savings of 8% of final electricity consumption. In a meta-regression of the impact of energy efficiency policies, Labandeira et al. (217) found that they typically reduce energy demand by 8–10% compared to a business-as-usual scenario.

Improvements in energy efficiency have been attributed to various instruments, including R&D investments (31, 218), governmental subsidies (162), standards and regulation (162), and market-based approaches (162). White certificate schemes, which require utilities to assist their customers in implementing energy efficiency measures at homes for which the utilities receive tradable certificates, have led to an increase in energy efficiency in several European economies (38, 219–221). Urban planning policies have a considerable impact on energy use in buildings and transport (190, 222–225). McIntosh et al. (200), for example, demonstrated that each 1% increase in investments in public transit is associated with a 0.16% reduction in private vehicle kilometers traveled per capita on average across 26 cities in Europe, North America, and Australia.

In Europe, residential energy consumption per unit floor area declined by 52% between 1995 and 2017 when controlling for effects of climate, income, and population, implying a strong impact of energy efficiency policies (167). Regulatory policies, most notably building energy codes and standards, have enabled these substantial improvements in energy efficiency in both commercial and residential buildings (165, 226–232). In recent years, the adoption of minimum energy performance standards for the existing buildings stock has risen sharply, leading to an increase in the rate and depth of renovations (233). Other impactful instruments include Top Runner Programs for energy-efficient appliances (234) (such as, famously, in Japan), city-level benchmarking programs, and best-practice standards and labeling (228, 235–238).

While regulatory policies in buildings are generally assessed to be more effective than carbon prices or informational instruments, especially in the case of space heating, the latter have also demonstrably reduced building sector energy use (61, 231, 239). This includes feedbacks (52, 53, 62-65, 235) and nudges (66, 67). In a meta-level review on informational policies, Delmas et al. (52) found that in experiments individuals reduced their electricity consumption by approximately 7% on average across experiments. Similarly, Zangheri et al. (53) concluded that informational feedbacks reduce household energy consumption by 5-10%. However, short study periods and publication biases have raised concerns about the persistence of behavioral effects (52, 68) and the generalizability of results (61, 239, 240).

Finally, carbon prices (131, 154, 231, 239) and energy prices (64, 131) have also been found to reduce overall energy and fossil fuel use in buildings. Measures promoting sufficiency (i.e., the deliberate reduction of energy, typically not measured per unit of output) may result in energy savings (241, 242), but there is little experience with sufficiency-oriented instruments. Importantly, energy efficiency improvements in the buildings, transport, and industry sector are often at least partly offset by two factors: a rebound effect as a direct response to (policy-induced) energy savings, as well as non-mitigation policies that increase the production and consumption of more energy-intensive goods or services (234, 243–246).

To date, few mandatory mitigation policies have been implemented in the industry sector; simultaneously, few scientific studies on mitigation policy impacts on proximate emission drivers in industry exist. Carbon prices have demonstrably led to energy efficiency improvements in firms (247). Exempting industry from carbon prices or other climate-related levies on energy, on the other hand, has led to a notable increase in electricity consumption among German firms (248). Voluntary agreements (e.g., between industry and governments) have been successful in generating energy savings (249, 250) but are only rarely strictly voluntary, as they typically involve penalties or threats of sanctions (250). Case studies from South Korea and China indicate that the establishment of eco-industrial development zones (i.e., industrial symbiosis) has lowered energy use and CO_2 emissions compared to the national industry average (251–254). Lastly, end-user energy saving obligations may be effective in the industrial and commercial sector (255).

Mitigation policies have also had a discernible impact on carbon intensity (emissions per unit of energy consumption). Since reductions in carbon intensity have been mainly brought about by supply-side changes toward low-carbon technologies, such as the increased deployment of renewables for electricity generation, results are mostly reported in Section 3.5. Likewise, Section 3.3.1 on carbon pricing highlights that carbon prices led to reductions in both energy and carbon intensity, thereby ultimately reducing emissions. Using a decomposition analysis for 18 developed economies, Le Quéré et al. (23) more generally found that the number of policies on renewables and the share of fossil fuel–based energy are negatively correlated.

3.4.2. Agriculture, forestry, and other land use–related drivers. Mitigation policies have had a discernible impact on rates of deforestation, the dominant source of AFOLU sector emissions. Since policies targeting forest cover retention tend to be applied to confined, subnational geographical areas, it is infeasible to derive conclusions about the impact of mitigation policies on global land-use change. Additionally, there are multiple driving forces behind (avoided) deforestation (256), and the attribution of observed effects to policies remains challenging. Global deforestation is estimated to have peaked in the 1980s with 151 million ha net loss that decade, and has since slowed. Since 1990, many countries in temperate regions (e.g., the United States, several European countries), but more recently also countries in tropical regions (e.g., Bhutan, Jamaica, and Azerbaijan), have experienced a net gain in forests, although globally there was approximately 47 million ha net loss in the past decade (257). The following section surveys policies that have helped drive this trend.

Payments for ecosystem services (i.e., financial compensation for ecosystem protection such as forest retention) have had a discernible though likely modest impact on forest conservation (258–261). The Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+) program specifically has led to reductions in deforestation rates and tree cover loss (36, 262), ultimately leading to emission abatement (36). Land tenure regularization may incentivize participation in REDD+, potentially boosting its overall effectiveness (263). The evidence on the impacts of REDD+ is, however, mixed (263). Payments for forest protection such as REDD+ have been criticized for leading to increased deforestation outside the project areas and for failing to sustain effects once payments are discontinued (258, 259, 261, 264, 265). Furthermore, effects may be overstated in the literature as a result of selection bias: Forest area with a low likelihood of being deforested in the first place is more likely to participate in REDD+, leading to exaggerated estimates of avoided deforestation.

Deforestation rates have demonstrably been reduced by supply chain initiatives and moratoria that prohibit deforestation (266–269), the establishment of low-deforestation zones or mixeduse protection (265, 270, 271), protected area designation (268, 272), environmental enforcement action plans (273), and conservation initiatives that combine legal protection and financial incentives (267, 274, 275). Similar to ecosystem service payments, carbon leakage risks exist (266, 267). Emissions and deforestation rates can further be lowered by the adoption of certain management practices, such as climate-smart forestry (276, 277), which includes, for example, active forest management to sustainably increase productivity. The effectiveness of certification schemes, such as the FSC label, has been questioned by several empirical studies (276, 278). Finally, the translation from forest cover/deforestation to net emissions implications is one of many additional uncertainties in the AFOLU sector.

3.5. Low-Carbon Technologies

Mitigation policies have had a discernible effect on technological change, most importantly leading to investments, capacity expansions, and cost reductions of low-carbon technologies. These are mutually enhancing, as cumulative investments and deployment lead to technology cost reductions (279), which in turn spur further capacity expansion.

The most significant shift toward low-carbon technologies as a result of mitigation policies has occurred in the energy sector. Technology support policies such as R&D funding or financial deployment incentives have unambiguously led to the global diffusion of solar and wind technology (91, 280–289), having been particularly impactful in the case of solar energy (281) and in the earlier stages of the diffusion process (282). Overall, feed-in-tariffs were most effective in attracting investments in, and increasing the share of, renewable electricity generation (283, 284, 286, 289–297), followed by tax incentives and other purchase subsidies (280, 285, 286, 296, 298).

Renewable energy obligations, such as renewable portfolio standards or clean energy standards (38, 290, 299, 300), as well as auctions and renewable energy tendering schemes (289, 301), have all also supported investments So have market-based measures, such as green certificates in conjunction with emission allowances (91, 302), although likely mainly in the long run (287). Carbon prices not only incentivized the substitution of natural gas for coal (44, 115, 119, 152) but also increased patenting activities (279). In an analysis of more than 100 countries, Best & Burke (281) found that carbon prices are associated with higher rates of solar and wind adoption, although overall, the evidence on impacts of carbon prices on low-carbon innovation is limited (44, 47, 303).

Multiple studies note that renewable energy policy in general, or the Kyoto Protocol specifically, has had a significant influence on innovation activities and investments in renewable energy in countries of the Global North and Global South (91, 295, 304). Several studies find that if the stringency of a policy instrument increases (e.g., R&D subsidies or tariffs are raised), renewable energy capacity and generation also increases (91, 286).

In the buildings sector, consumer purchase intentions and behavior with regard to household appliances were influenced by regulatory and informational measures [such as energy efficiency labeling (236)], while the uptake of residential solar photovoltaics (PV) was facilitated by purchase rebates and subsidies (280, 285) as well as municipal loan schemes (305). Energy efficiency policies, especially financial subsidies and energy labels, have also been shown to increase the number of commercially relevant patents (306). Large-scale subsidy-based programs designed to incentivize fuel switching [e.g., from wood or kerosene to liquefied petroleum gas (LPG)] in residential cooking within countries of the Global South yielded mixed results: On the one hand, these programs led to the desired outcome, namely the purchase or use of new, more efficient boilers. On the other hand, households often also continued to use their old cooking devices and fuels, so air pollution and GHG emissions were not reduced as much as hoped (307–313).

In transport, the uptake of EVs has been positively affected by purchase incentives [e.g., subsidies or tax rebates (48, 314–318)], other financial incentives [e.g., free parking or charging (316, 319, 320)], nonmonetary incentives [e.g., access to bus lanes (319, 321)], and the provision of public and private charging infrastructure (314–316, 320–326). Public procurement (321), EV readiness as a building requirement for new property developments (321), informational measures (314, 315, 322), and favorable gasoline-to-electricity price ratios (322) have also been associated with EV adoption. Additionally, the cumulative number of EV-related policies positively affects EV uptake (322).

Tax incentives for the purchase of more fuel-efficient or less carbon-intensive cars led to a reduction of CO_2 intensities of new vehicles in Norway (327) and to an increase in the adoption of low-emission vehicles in the United Kingdom (328). The effect of differentiated registration taxes differs from country to country but appears to be positive overall (329, 330). Policies promoting alternative modes of transport, such as public transport subsidies, have reduced the share of car users (331) but are at risk of being offset by an increase in overall travel demand or reducing other low-carbon modes of transport (331, 332).

In industry, carbon prices have led to investments in new equipment and production technologies that are less energy-intensive (114, 333). More generally, policies of all types, but subsidies especially, have been shown to promote the adoption of green energy technologies among firms (334). With regard to cross-sectoral findings, public procurement has increased uptake of environmentally friendly technologies (38, 335). One can conclude that mitigation policies of various types have positively affected environmental innovation and the diffusion of low-carbon technologies across sectors (279, 336).

3.6. Cross-Cutting Findings

Policy mixes are, theoretically and empirically, superior to standalone policy instruments (47, 134, 190, 195, 281, 287, 302, 337–339). They demonstrate a higher effectiveness in reducing emissions (195) and stimulating innovation (339). The literature offers several explanations as to why this is the case: The superiority of policy ensembles over individual instruments may be due to the mutually reinforcing nature of policies (190, 340) and positive policy spillovers (279, 285, 339) as well as temporally varying effects (287). The combination of different policy instruments may also enable policymakers to address a multitude of adverse effects simultaneously (341, 342). Several scholars highlight that policy mixes are most effective when well-balanced, i.e., entailing both push and pull instruments (279, 339, 343, 344), for which there exists some empirical evidence (147, 344).

Evidently, the specific policy design or policy mix configuration greatly impacts overall effectiveness. Generic design features (e.g., type, stringency, duration, monitoring, reporting, and verification provisions) decisively influence policy outcomes (281, 292, 299, 345). In the case of policy mixes, for example, perceived consistency and credibility were found to affect innovation expenditures on renewable energy technologies (292, 346). Thorough implementation processes (226), which are highly dependent on the institutional setting (334, 347), also play a key role in the overall effectiveness of a policy. Importantly, policy experimentation and learning are of crucial importance in ongoing mitigation efforts (279).

Finally, several nonclimate mitigation policies are having a considerable climate impact, leading to both higher and lower GHG emissions. One prominent example includes the Montreal Protocol, which was designed to protect the stratospheric ozone layer, but also led to avoided GHG emissions (348). Similarly, pollution abatement policies that regulate SO_2 , NO_x , and PM emissions have been found to simultaneously reduce CO_2 emissions (349, 350), although not qualifying as impactful mitigation channels per se (351).

3.7. Quantifying Total Abatement

Substantiating the causal link between mitigation policies and emission reductions inevitably raises a question about the magnitude of effects. We found only one top-down estimate, which suggested that climate policies and laws were associated with 5.9 GtCO₂/year global emission savings in 2016 (43), translating to a 15% reduction compared to a world without mitigation policy. If extrapolated to emissions in 2021 as a theoretical exercise, abatement would amount to approximately 6.4 GtCO₂/year. Despite inevitably having methodological limitations, it is a useful starting point. In this section, we provide a first estimate of global impacts based on a wider variety of component studies, metrics, and methodologies.

Several regional and large-*N* studies provide additional evidence of a sizable impact of climate policies. According to the most robust estimates, the Kyoto Protocol reduced emissions in Annex B countries by more than 10% below a no-policy counterfactual by 2012 (41), which was equivalent to more than 1 GtCO₂eq that year, and was complemented by additional abatement stemming from non-Annex B countries (71). The EU ETS (39, 40, 113) and other carbon pricing schemes (see Section 3.3.1) have led to annual abatement of approximately 200 MtCO₂/year. The abatement due to India's energy efficiency program is of a comparable scale (172 MtCO₂ in 2020) (168), and abatement due to energy efficiency policies in the EU was larger still (Section 3.4.1).

For relevant context, according to a 2020 publication by the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) (352), Annex I countries reported 2,624 policies and measures in their fourth biennial reports and quantified impacts for 38% of them, totaling emission abatement of 3.8 GtCO₂eq for 2020. Overall, Annex I parties' total emissions were 13% lower than in 1990, which was attributed to two main causes: the economic restructuring of economies in transition and the strengthening of mitigation actions. The 2022 UNFCCC synthesis report, which aggregates information from countries' latest available NDCs (353), shows that the projected emission levels for 2025 are 1.8 (4.8 for 2030) GtCO₂eq lower for those parties that submitted updated NDCs than in the previous report.

The global diffusion of renewable energy technologies can also be translated into emission impacts. When attributing 70% of the observed capacity expansion of wind and solar power to mitigation policies—which is a justifiable assumption given ample evidence on policies' substantial impact (91, 280–289)—renewable energy policy has likely abated emissions of 1.3 to 2.5 GtCO₂eq/year in recent years (163), depending on assumptions on the electricity mix that is being displaced. The IEA estimates that capacity additions of renewables and EVs in 2022 alone led to the abatement of 1 GtCO₂ (164) (0.7 Gt when attributing 70% to policy).

As noted, annual growth in global emissions has slowed over the past decade and emissions have declined in many countries (Figure 2). Given the persistence of effects and the cumulative



Figure 2

(*a*) Annual global CO₂ emissions. (*b*) Absolute change in CO₂ emissions. The blue bar lines show the annual absolute change in fossil fuel and industry CO₂ emissions by region. Data do not include emissions from LULUCF given the greater uncertainties in both global and national LULUCF accounting. The red lines show two sequential trend lines, one for 1990–2005 (*solid*) and one for 2006–2021 (*dashed*). Abbreviations: LULUCF, land use, land-use change and forestry; OECD, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Data from Friedlingstein et al. (371).

nature of annual emission savings, a policy that cuts global emissions by 0.1 GtCO_2 per year compared to the previous year will cause cumulative abatement of 1 GtCO_2 after 10 years. The slowing global trend suggests reductions in emission growth that is in line with above-mentioned abatement estimates, and the Annex I official reported estimates of policy impact are also broadly consistent.

Naturally, reductions in growth rates give rise to the question of whether we have reached peak emissions. Even though GHG emissions reached an all-time high in 2022, it remains difficult to distinguish trends and establish a counterfactual that accounts for the economic rebound and general uncertainties following the COVID-19-induced recession. In OECD countries, which account for 40% of today's emissions, CO_2 emissions peaked in 2007 and have declined since (354). On a per capita level, CO_2 emissions peaked in 2012 with 4.91 tCO₂ and fell to 4.47 tCO₂ in 2020. Had per capita emissions stayed at a high level of approximately 5 tCO₂/year, total CO₂ emissions would be higher by 3.6 GtCO₂ today.

Figure 3 summarizes the various estimated impact of mitigation policies and contextual observations relating to global emissions. Drawing together all lines of evidence as well as contextual



Figure 3

Overview of annual abatement estimates due to mitigation policy stemming from ex post policy evaluations (compared to a world without climate policies) and historic macro trends. The size of each circle is equivalent to the size of effect. Also, the placement of the circles indicates the (in)dependence of abatement effects and is an approximate function of the geographical and sectoral coverage as well as the type of policy instruments. For example, the EU is part of Annex I; therefore, the circle for the EU efficiency standards (*orange circle*) is situated within Annex I parties' abatement effects (*blue circle*). Abbreviations: EU, European Union; EV, electric vehicle; RES, renewable energy sources. Data from Bayer & Aklin (39), Anderson & Di Maria (40), Maamoun (41), Eskander & Fankhauser (43), Kuriyama & Abe (71), Best et al. (117), Rafaty et al. (118), IRENA (163), Malhotra et al. (168), Bertoldi & Mosconi (215), UNFCCC (352), and IEA (365). Note that our own calculations were conducted, primarily on the basis of the cited and additional data sources.

numbers, we deem the plausible range of emission abatement by 2020 to be 2-7 GtCO₂eq/year compared to a no-policy world, equivalent to 4-15% of total GHG emissions in 2020.

4. DISCUSSION

4.1. Limitations and Future Research

The field of mitigation attribution is still emerging and consequently there are several practical limitations to our analysis. Our method built and expanded on the literature selection and evaluation process in the preparation of the IPCC's AR6 Working Group III report, which we take as the best available representation of the research field at large, but it is impossible to review all of the existing relevant literature—much of which may be buried in reports and national evaluations rather than academic papers. Moreover, the field itself is not representative. Further research should focus on gaps in the coverage of instruments (e.g., regulatory policies), sectors (e.g., the industry and AFOLU sector), types of GHG emissions (non-CO₂ emissions), and regions (e.g., countries of the Global South). Additionally, since we focused on the immediate impact of mitigation policies on emissions, we only briefly note subsequent effects that may lessen their success (e.g., carbon leakage or rebound effects)—although these also need to set against the path-dependent, cumulative nature of many developments, and the opposing forces of positive spillovers as progress in policies and technologies lead over time to enhanced adoption globally.

There are some other problems that limit what can be firmly concluded. It remains methodologically challenging to construct realistic counterfactual or business-as-usual scenarios, and to separate the influence of mitigation policies from the rest of the noise. Regular annual fluctuations in emission levels are already substantive and get compounded by unexpected system shocks, such as the financial crisis or the COVID-19 pandemic. Publication bias may favor publishing more significant results (355, 356).

Although having noticed an increase in methodological rigor over time, as evidenced by the growing application of quasi-experimental, econometric methods, we also note that the challenges of self-selection bias, the influence of other socioeconomic trends, small sample sizes, short time frames, incomplete data, and black-box calculations are a problem to a greater or lesser degree across the literature. Future research should aim to maximize the utility of scientific research for policymaking by improving scientific integrity and sophistication while simultaneously limiting model complexity and deriving actionable policy recommendations.

This could include elaborations on the mechanisms through which policy effects occur, ultimately reporting both abatement estimates and channels of abatement. For example, did a carbon price lead to emission abatement because of a coal-to-gas switch, more efficient combustion equipment, an increase in the deployment of low-carbon alternatives, or a reduction in total demand? Overall, we hope that our results motivate further research into the question of policy effectiveness, so that future conversations on climate change mitigation are characterized by constructive dialogue based on shared evidence.

4.2. Looking Back and Looking Ahead

That emissions today are 60% higher than they were in 1990 has led some people to conclude that all efforts to combat climate change have been ineffective. Although it is true that we have collectively failed to "bend the global emissions curve" to the extent necessary to make it point unambiguously downward (17), and made insufficient progress to keep warming below 1.5°C, the literature we surveyed allows us to reject the notion that all efforts to date have been in vain. Efforts to mitigate climate change have reduced emissions compared to a world without climate policy and, most importantly, have laid the groundwork for accelerating progress in the future.

Changes in proximate emission drivers continue to create new sociotechnical and policy potentials that will enable enhanced abatement in the future. Transitions research has demonstrated that energy or sustainability transitions typically unfold in a nonlinear fashion—driven by the S-curve shaped diffusion of new technologies, practices, or complex sociotechnical system configurations (357, 358). While path dependencies and economic interests (359, 360) continue to act as significant transition barriers, there are numerous forces destabilizing the status quo and challenging the long-held dominance of the fossil fuel industry, such as increasing regulation or the diffusion of anti-fossil fuel norms (361), which unlock potential for further ambition.

The most prominent example of positive change is the expansion of renewables (see Section 3.5), which has far exceeded expectations (362). Cumulative deployment led to learning effects and economies of scale (363), which drove down prices (364) and thereby stimulated further deployment. This positive feedback mechanism is best documented in the case of solar PV and wind power and already contributes significantly toward total abatement (see Section 3.7). Mean-while, other low-carbon technologies, such as heat pumps or EVs (365), are similarly starting to enter a phase of exponential growth. The displacement of their carbon-intensive counterparts over the next few years will materialize in additional sizable emission reductions. These reductions are not only due to direct decarbonization, as the emission factors per unit of energy for electricity decrease, but also due to efficiency gains from the electrification of end-use technologies leading to less energy lost in conversion as direct electricity use is more thermodynamically efficient than other fuels that produce heat as a by-product.

Importantly, positive feedbacks occur not only in the realms of new technologies but also in policymaking. Mitigation policies lead to changes in the real world that render more ambitious policies feasible. Such policy sequencing and ratcheting up has been observed in countries with several decades worth of climate policy experience (366, 367). Drivers include political interest feedbacks (368), such as changes in the composition and resource equipment of actor coalitions (369). In addition, there are social conformity feedbacks resulting from network effects and social norms (368, 370). These may lead to social tipping points that tip the scales in favor of less carbon-intensive lifestyles.

Despite these positive developments, we caution against unconditional optimism. Even though we are witnessing new dynamics in global trends, not all technological, political, or social changes ultimately enhance climate protection. Predictions about the future continue to be complicated by unforeseeable developments. Most recently, Russia's war against the Ukraine sent ripple effects through Europe and beyond that will have long-lasting impacts on countries' energy systems. Additionally, the complex web of interconnected actors and institutions with their myriad of (economic) interests heavily influences the speed and direction of change.

4.3. Policy Horizons

In terms of concrete policy recommendations, our review confirms that there exists no silver bullet approach to climate mitigation. Policy mixes that include different types of instruments tend to outperform single policy instruments, with impacts highly dependent on both policy design and implementation. Moreover, a policy that has been effective in reducing emissions in one country or sector may not necessarily have the same effect elsewhere. Nevertheless, there is now almost 30 years of mitigation policy to learn from.

Previously, reductions in energy intensity have been the key driver behind emissions abatement. Going forward, however, reducing carbon intensity will be of paramount importance given the need to reach climate neutrality. This highlights the central role of technology policy which particularly targets the replacement of carbon-intensive technologies with climate-friendly alternatives. Since low-carbon technologies largely reduce emissions by displacing carbonintensive capital stock, their effects are largely persistent. They are less subject to rebound effects and leakage and may be more likely to create positive spillovers than some other measures. Nonetheless, policies targeting reductions in energy intensity (e.g., energy efficiency programs or carbon pricing) will continue to be important as they facilitate the transition to a fully decarbonized energy system and reduce overall costs.

Assuming that population growth is unlikely to be influenced by climate policy per se, one key remaining emissions driver is GDP per capita, on the assumption that higher economic activity as measured by GDP is associated with higher emissions—in which case, the traditional political equating of GDP growth with welfare is problematic. Our review is unable to assess the effectiveness of policies which might seek to curtail overall economic and resource consumption, in pursuit of sufficiency, given their paucity. If this is a path that policymakers decide to take, then our assessment is nonetheless helpful as we demonstrate which policies have successfully reduced energy demand and increased energy efficiency, which could act synergistically with the application of sufficiency-oriented policies, such as reducing working hours, to increase overall welfare while mitigating the adverse side-effects of economic activity. These policies have not yet been assessed ex post, however, and therefore could not be included in this review.

Of course, policy learnings from the past are not fully indicative of policy impacts in the future, and it remains possible that societies find new and maybe radically different paths in the coming years. Yet, experience serves as our best starting point when devising policies going forward. We demonstrate that mitigation policies have largely led to the changes they were intended to cause, which calls for a continuation and ratcheting up of existing efforts. At the same time, policy has to recognize the inadequacy of progress to date: Mitigation policies must become compatible with climate neutrality goals, which warrants an elimination—not just reduction—of GHG emissions.

5. CONCLUSIONS

Our review of the literature on the impact of mitigation policies culminated in three main findings. First, mitigation policies have demonstrably led to avoided GHG emissions, with the majority of studies reporting a statistically significant effect, either in terms of absolute, real-world reductions in their study sector/boundary or through counterfactual estimations relative to a world without these policies (**Figure 2**). Second, mitigation policies have had a discernible impact on proximate emission drivers, most notably leading to reductions in energy demand, energy intensity, carbon intensity, and rates of deforestation. Thirdly, mitigation policies have had a notable and positive impact on investments, capacity expansions, and cost reductions of low-carbon technologies, especially in the case of renewable energy technologies (e.g., wind and solar), energy-efficient appliances, and EVs. Additionally, we find that policy mixes are superior to standalone policy instruments and that the impact of policies heavily depends on policy design and the institutional context.

It may appear rather straightforward that mitigation policies lead to changes in emission trends. However, the causal link between climate action and real-world impacts remains insufficiently explored. Although the science on the cause of the problem—anthropogenic climate change—has reached consensus, the science on how to best tackle this problem has not. Our key contribution to the available literature lies in establishing an empirically based track record of climate action, focusing on methodologically sound ex post studies.

Policies appear to have delivered on their stated goals (at least to some extent) but do not have the breadth and depth needed to avoid catastrophic climate change. The results presented in this study suggest that we not only need more ambitious and well-designed policies, but we also need to overcome the barriers that prevent policies from realizing their full potential. These barriers exist in politics, society, and the historical record of development trajectories at large and are fundamentally uncertain and unpredictable. Achieving climate neutrality requires a transition to a fundamentally different global system, one which will have to be built in the face of the impossibility of certainty.

We can, however, estimate that mitigation policies to date have led to global GHG abatement of 2–7 GtCO₂eq/year in recent years, and changed the trajectory of both emissions and technologies. Although the existing set of policies is vastly insufficient for closing the remaining emissions gap for 2030 of 13–20 GtCO₂ (353), realized abatement has put us in a much better position compared to a world without three decades of mitigation policy. Additionally, changes in proximate emission drivers have created new abatement and policy potentials. Although debates continue about the scale and nature of future efforts implied by the 1.5–2°C range of the Paris temperature goals—a topic beyond the scope of this article—we tentatively conclude that delivering the goals would likely be inconceivable without the progress made to date.

SUMMARY POINTS

- 1. A variety of emissions mitigation policies have accumulated and expanded over past decades.
- Climate policy has had a discernible impact on global emissions and its proximate drivers, while still being far from sufficient to meet the Paris goals.
- 3. Different policies have contributed in different ways and sectors, though in general multiple policies can be mutually reinforcing and build on previous progress.
- 4. A quarter of studies (26%) are international in scope, and econometric panel studies indicate significant emissions reductions associated with meeting Kyoto Protocol targets by 2012 (probably exceeding 1 GtCO₂/year). Another 30% of studies focus on EU/European countries that accounted for most of the emissions capped under the Protocol, but the scope of policies and of assessments has substantially broadened over time.
- 5. The largest single contribution to emissions mitigation to date is assessed to arise from the range of policies targeted to support renewable energy, but a wide variety of other policies aimed at both supply and demand, including pricing policies that affect both, have made important contributions as well.
- 6. Substantial methodological challenges and uncertainties remain particularly in quantified attribution of changes in overall emissions to specific policies.
- 7. By integrating various strands of empirical evidence, we estimate that mitigation policies had cut global emissions by 2–7 GtCO₂eq/year by 2020, relative to a world without those policies, equivalent to 4–15% of total GHG emissions that year.
- 8. There is much to learn from the successes and failures of emission mitigation policies; policy analysis can increasingly draw on not just what should be done, but what has been done and an assessment of what it delivered, emphasizing a new and more real-world focus for research on "what works?"

FUTURE ISSUES

- 1. There remain poorly charted areas of policy, especially around the land-use and agriculture sectors, and more widely around behavior and values that may affect consumption choices.
- 2. Research should explore and track more systematically a wider variety of proximate emission drivers and key indicators.
- 3. Forward-looking models should strive to include more social and empirical insights from ex post policy analysis.
- 4. Compared to the dominant focus of mitigation research on model-derived indications of what should be done in abstract, we suggest a need for more focus on what has proven effective and requires further acceleration and global implementation.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

LITERATURE CITED

- IPCC (Intergov. Panel Clim. Change). 1992. Climate change: the 1990 and 1992 IPCC assessments: overview and policymaker summaries and 1992 IPCC supplement. Rep., World Meteorol. Organ./UN Environ. Progr., Can.
- 2. IPCC (Intergov. Panel Clim. Change). 2014. Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [core writing team, RK Pachauri, LA Meyer (eds.)]. Geneva: IPCC
- 3. Iacobuta G, Dubash NK, Upadhyaya P, Deribe M, Höhne N. 2018. National climate change mitigation legislation, strategy and targets: a global update. *Clim. Policy* 18:1114–32
- 4. Setzer J, Higham C. 2022. *Global Trends in Climate Change Litigation: 2022 Snapshot*. London: Grantham Res. Inst. Clim. Change Environ. Cent. Clim. Change Econ. Policy, London Sch. Econ. Polit. Sci.
- Schmidt NM, Fleig A. 2018. Global patterns of national climate policies: analyzing 171 country portfolios on climate policy integration. *Environ. Sci. Policy* 84:177–85
- 6. Höhne N, Kuramochi T, Warnecke C, Röser F, Fekete H, et al. 2017. The Paris Agreement: resolving the inconsistency between global goals and national contributions. *Clim. Policy* 17:16–32
- 7. Fankhauser S, Gennaioli C, Collins M. 2016. Do international factors influence the passage of climate change legislation? *Clim. Policy* 16:318–31
- Baldwin E, Carley S, Nicholson-Crotty S. 2019. Why do countries emulate each others' policies? A global study of renewable energy policy diffusion. *World Dev.* 120:29–45
- 9. Kammerer M, Namhata C. 2018. What drives the adoption of climate change mitigation policy? A dynamic network approach to policy diffusion. *Policy Sci.* 51:477–513
- 10. Rogelj J, den Elzen M, Höhne N, Fransen T, Fekete H, et al. 2016. Paris Agreement climate proposals need a boost to keep warming well below 2°C. *Nature* 534:631–39
- 11. Roelfsema M, van Soest HL, Harmsen M, van Vuuren D, Bertram C, et al. 2020. Taking stock of national climate policies to evaluate implementation of the Paris Agreement. *Nat. Commun.* 11:2096
- CAT (Clim. Action Track.). 2022. 2030 emissions gap: CAT projections and resulting emissions gap in meeting the 1.5°C Paris Agreement goal. https://climateactiontracker.org/global/cat-emissionsgaps/ (accessed Nov. 3, 2021)
- Hashmi R, Alam K. 2019. Dynamic relationship among environmental regulation, innovation, CO₂ emissions, population, and economic growth in OECD countries: a panel investigation. *J. Clean. Prod.* 231:1100–9

- Dong K, Hochman G, Timilsina GR. 2020. Do drivers of CO₂ emission growth alter overtime and by the stage of economic development? *Energy Policy* 140:111420
- Lan J, Malik A, Lenzen M, McBain D, Kanemoto K. 2016. A structural decomposition analysis of global energy footprints. *Appl. Energy* 163:436–51
- 16. IEA (Int. Energy Agency). 2023. CO2 emissions in 2022. Rep., IEA, Paris
- Stoddard I, Anderson K, Capstick S, Carton W, Depledge J, et al. 2021. Three decades of climate mitigation: Why haven't we bent the global emissions curve? *Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour.* 46:653–89
- Lamb WF, Wiedmann T, Pongratz J, Andrew R, Crippa M, et al. 2021. A review of trends and drivers of greenhouse gas emissions by sector from 1990 to 2018. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 16:073005
- Xia Q, Wang H, Liu X, Pan X. 2021. Drivers of global and national CO₂ emissions changes 2000–2017. *Clim. Policy* 21:604–15
- Peters GP, Andrew RM, Canadell JG, Fuss S, Jackson RB, et al. 2017. Key indicators to track current progress and future ambition of the Paris Agreement. *Nat. Clim. Change* 7:118–22
- 21. Rodrigues JFD, Wang J, Behrens P, de Boer P. 2020. Drivers of CO2 emissions from electricity generation in the European Union 2000–2015. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 133:110104
- Karmellos M, Kopidou D, Diakoulaki D. 2016. A decomposition analysis of the driving factors of CO₂ (Carbon dioxide) emissions from the power sector in the European Union countries. *Energy* 94:680–92
- Le Quéré C, Korsbakken JI, Wilson C, Tosun J, Andrew R, et al. 2019. Drivers of declining CO₂ emissions in 18 developed economies. *Nat. Clim. Change* 9:213–17
- Lin B, Ouyang X. 2014. Analysis of energy-related CO₂ (carbon dioxide) emissions and reduction potential in the Chinese non-metallic mineral products industry. *Energy* 68:688–97
- Yang M, Yang F. 2016. Energy-efficiency policies and energy productivity improvements: evidence from China's manufacturing industry. *Emerg. Markets Finance Trade* 52:1395–404
- González-Torres M, Pérez-Lombard L, Coronel JF, Maestre IR. 2021. A cross-country review on energy efficiency drivers. *Appl. Energy* 289:116681
- Lamb WF, Grubb M, Diluiso F, Minx JC. 2022. Countries with sustained greenhouse gas emissions reductions: an analysis of trends and progress by sector. *Clim. Policy* 22:1–17
- Hausfather Z. 2021. Absolute decoupling of economic growth and emissions in 32 countries. The Breakthrough Institute, April 6. https://thebreakthrough.org/issues/energy/absolute-decouplingof-economic-growth-and-emissions-in-32-countries
- 29. Shukla PR, Skea J, Slade R, Al Khourdajie A, van Diemen R, et al. eds. 2022. Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Hausfather Z. 2021. Global CO₂ emissions have been flat for a decade, new data reveals. *Carbon Brief*, Nov. 4. https://www.carbonbrief.org/global-co2-emissions-have-been-flat-for-a-decade-new-data-reveals/
- Du H, Matisoff DC, Wang Y, Liu X. 2016. Understanding drivers of energy efficiency changes in China. Appl. Energy 184:1196–206
- Zhang X, Zhao X, Jiang Z, Shao S. 2017. How to achieve the 2030 CO₂ emission-reduction targets for China's industrial sector: retrospective decomposition and prospective trajectories. *Glob. Environ. Change* 44:83–97
- Andersson JJ. 2019. Carbon taxes and CO₂ emissions: Sweden as a case study. Am. Econ. J. Econ. Policy 11:1–30
- Pretis F. 2022. Does a carbon tax reduce CO₂ emissions? Evidence from British Columbia. *Environ. Res. Econ.* 83:115–44
- Huseynov S, Palma MA. 2018. Does California's Low Carbon Fuel Standards reduce carbon dioxide emissions? PLOS ONE 13:e0203167
- Roopsind A, Sohngen B, Brandt J. 2019. Evidence that a national REDD+ program reduces tree cover loss and carbon emissions in a high forest cover, low deforestation country. *PNAS* 116:24492–99
- Brown Z, Johnstone N, Haščič I, Vong L, Barascud F. 2013. Testing the effect of defaults on the thermostat settings of OECD employees. *Energy Econ.* 39:128–34
- Peñasco C, Anadón LD, Verdolini E. 2021. Systematic review of the outcomes and trade-offs of ten types of decarbonization policy instruments. *Nat. Clim. Change* 11:257–65

- Bayer P, Aklin M. 2020. The European Union Emissions Trading System reduced CO₂ emissions despite low prices. PNAS 117:8804–12
- Anderson B, Di Maria C. 2011. Abatement and allocation in the pilot phase of the EU ETS. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 48:83–103
- Maamoun N. 2019. The Kyoto protocol: empirical evidence of a hidden success. J. Environ. Econ. Manag. 95:227–56
- 42. Kim Y, Tanaka K, Matsuoka S. 2020. Environmental and economic effectiveness of the Kyoto Protocol. *PLOS ONE* 15:e0236299
- Eskander SMSU, Fankhauser S. 2020. Reduction in greenhouse gas emissions from national climate legislation. Nat. Clim. Change 10:750–56
- Lilliestam J, Patt A, Bersalli G. 2021. The effect of carbon pricing on technological change for full energy decarbonization: a review of empirical ex-post evidence. WIREs Clim. Change 12:e681
- Green JF. 2021. Does carbon pricing reduce emissions? A review of ex-post analyses. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 16:043004
- Haites E. 2018. Carbon taxes and greenhouse gas emissions trading systems: What have we learned? Clim. Policy 18:955–66
- 47. Köppl A, Schratzenstaller M. 2021. Aspects of environmentally beneficial tax incentives: a literature review. Work. Pap. 621, Aus. Inst. Econ. Res., Vienna
- Hardman S, Chandan A, Tal G, Turrentine T. 2017. The effectiveness of financial purchase incentives for battery electric vehicles—a review of the evidence. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 80:1100–11
- Kumar RR, Alok K. 2020. Adoption of electric vehicle: a literature review and prospects for sustainability. *J. Clean. Prod.* 253:119911
- Polzin F, Migendt M, Täube FA, von Flotow P. 2015. Public policy influence on renewable energy investments—a panel data study across OECD countries. *Energy Policy* 80:98–111
- Wang Y, Wang D, Yu L, Mao J. 2023. What really influences the development of renewable energy? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 30:62213–36
- 52. Delmas MA, Fischlein M, Asensio OI. 2013. Information strategies and energy conservation behavior: a meta-analysis of experimental studies from 1975 to 2012. *Energy Policy* 61:729–39
- Zangheri P, Serrenho T, Bertoldi P. 2019. Energy savings from feedback systems: a meta-studies' review. Energies 12:3788
- Feng K, Davis SJ, Sun L, Hubacek K. 2015. Drivers of the US CO₂ emissions 1997–2013. Nat. Commun. 6:7714
- 55. Xu S-C, He Z-X, Long R-Y. 2014. Factors that influence carbon emissions due to energy consumption in China: decomposition analysis using LMDI. *Appl. Energy* 127:182–93
- Zheng X, Lu Y, Yuan J, Baninla Y. 2020. Drivers of change in China's energy-related CO₂ emissions. PNAS 117:29–36
- Hong C, Burney JA, Pongratz J, Nabel JEMS, Mueller ND, et al. 2021. Global and regional drivers of land-use emissions in 1961–2017. *Nature* 589:554–61
- Snyder H. 2019. Literature review as a research methodology: an overview and guidelines. J. Bus. Res. 104:333–39
- Kumazawa R, Callaghan MS. 2012. The effect of the Kyoto Protocol on carbon dioxide emissions. J. Econ. Finance 36:201–10
- Iwata H, Okada K. 2014. Greenhouse gas emissions and the role of the Kyoto Protocol. Environ. Econ. Policy Stud. 16:325–42
- Filippini M, Hunt LC, Zorić J. 2014. Impact of energy policy instruments on the estimated level of underlying energy efficiency in the EU residential sector. *Energy Policy* 69:73–81
- 62. Simcock N, MacGregor S, Catney P, Dobson A, Ormerod M, et al. 2014. Factors influencing perceptions of domestic energy information: content, source and process. *Energy Policy* 65:455–64
- Diffney S, Lyons S, Malaguzzi Valeri L. 2013. Evaluation of the effect of the Power of One campaign on natural gas consumption. *Energy Policy* 62:978–88
- Reiss PC, White MW. 2008. What changes energy consumption? Prices and public pressures. *Rand J. Econ.* 39:636–63

- Ramos A, Gago A, Labandeira X, Linares P. 2015. The role of information for energy efficiency in the residential sector. *Energy Econ.* 52:S17–29
- 66. Brandon A, List JA, Metcalfe RD, Price MK, Rundhammer F. 2019. Testing for crowd out in social nudges: evidence from a natural field experiment in the market for electricity. *PNAS* 116:5293–98
- Lehner M, Mont O, Heiskanen E. 2016. Nudging—a promising tool for sustainable consumption behaviour? *J. Clean. Prod.* 134:166–77
- Buchanan K, Russo R, Anderson B. 2015. The question of energy reduction: the problem(s) with feedback. *Energy Policy* 77:89–96
- Peña G, Puente-Ajovín M, Ramos A, Sanz-Gracia F. 2022. Log-growth rates of CO₂: an empirical analysis. *Physica A* 588:126550
- Aichele R, Felbermayr G. 2013. The effect of the Kyoto Protocol on carbon emissions. J. Policy Anal. Manag. 32:731–57
- Kuriyama A, Abe N. 2018. Ex-post assessment of the Kyoto Protocol—quantification of CO₂ mitigation impact in both Annex B and non-Annex B countries. *Appl. Energy* 220:286–95
- Rosen AM. 2015. The wrong solution at the right time: the failure of the Kyoto Protocol on climate change. *Polit. Policy* 43:30–58
- Böhringer C, Vogt C. 2003. Economic and environmental impacts of the Kyoto Protocol. Can. J. Econ. 36:475–96
- 74. Cames M, Harthan RO, Fuessler J, Lazarus M, Lee C, et al. 2016. How additional is the Clean Development Mechanism? Analysis of the application of current tools and proposed alternatives. Rep. CLIMA.B.3/SERI2013/0026r, Öko-Inst. e.V., Berlin
- Frickson P, Lazarus M, Spalding-Fecher R. 2014. Net climate change mitigation of the Clean Development Mechanism. *Energy Policy* 72:146–54
- Kollmuss A, Schneider L, Zhezherin V. 2015. Has Joint Implementation reduced GHG emissions? Lessons learned for the design of carbon market mechanisms. Work Pap. 2015-07, Stockh. Environ. Inst.
- Singh A, Unnikrishnan S, Naik M, Sayanekar S. 2019. CDM implementation towards reduction of fugitive greenhouse gas emissions. *Environ. Dev. Sustain.* 21:569–86
- Kim J, Park K. 2018. Clean Development Mechanism and deployment of renewable energy: evidence from countries with less developed financial markets. Work Pap. 2018-12, KAIST Coll. Bus.
- He J, Huang Y, Tarp F. 2014. Is the Clean Development Mechanism effective for emission reductions? Greenb. Gases Sci. Technol. 4:750–60
- Huang Y, Barker T. 2012. The Clean Development Mechanism and low carbon development: a panel data analysis. *Energy Econ.* 34:1033–40
- Almer C, Winkler R. 2017. Analyzing the effectiveness of international environmental policies: the case of the Kyoto Protocol. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 82:125–51
- Aichele R, Felbermayr G. 2012. Kyoto and the carbon footprint of nations. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 63:336–54
- Aichele R, Felbermayr G. 2015. Kyoto and carbon leakage: an empirical analysis of the carbon content of bilateral trade. *Rev. Econ. Stat.* 97:104–15
- Hartl A. 2019. The effects of the Kyoto Protocol on the carbon trade balance. *Rev. World Econ.* 155:539– 74
- Naegele H, Zaklan A. 2019. Does the EU ETS cause carbon leakage in European manufacturing? *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 93:125–47
- 86. Branger F, Quirion P. 2014. Climate policy and the 'carbon haven' effect. WIREs Clim. Change 5:53-71
- Grunewald N, Martínez-Zarzoso I. 2012. How well did the Kyoto protocol work? A dynamic-GMM approach with external instruments. Discuss. Pap. 212, Ibero-Am. Inst. Econ. Res., Univ. Goett., Ger.
- Grunewald N, Martínez-Zarzoso I. 2016. Did the Kyoto Protocol fail? An evaluation of the effect of the Kyoto Protocol on CO₂ emissions. *Environ. Dev. Econ.* 21:1–22
- Miyamoto M, Takeuchi K. 2019. Climate agreement and technology diffusion: impact of the Kyoto Protocol on international patent applications for renewable energy technologies. *Energy Policy* 129:1331– 38
- Mele A, Paglialunga E, Sforna G. 2021. Climate cooperation from Kyoto to Paris: What can be learnt from the CDM experience? *Socioecon. Plann. Sci.* 75:100942

- Liu W, Zhang X, Feng S. 2019. Does renewable energy policy work? Evidence from a panel data analysis. *Renew. Energy* 135:635–42
- Ge J, Lin B. 2022. Does the Kyoto Protocol as an international environmental policy promote forest carbon sinks? *J. Glob. Inform. Manag.* 30:1–22
- Rezaei Sadr N, Bahrdo T, Taghizadeh R. 2022. Impacts of Paris Agreement, fossil fuel consumption, and net energy imports on CO₂ emissions: a panel data approach for three West European countries. *Clean. Technol. Environ. Policy* 24:1521–34
- 94. Tolliver C, Keeley AR, Managi S. 2020. Policy targets behind green bonds for renewable energy: Do climate commitments matter? *Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change* 157:120051
- Höhne N, Gidden MJ, den Elzen M, Hans F, Fyson C, et al. 2021. Wave of net zero emission targets opens window to meeting the Paris Agreement. *Nat. Clim. Change* 11:820–22
- CAT (Clim. Action Track.). 2022. CAT net zero target evaluations. https://climateactiontracker.org/ global/cat-net-zero-target-evaluations/ (accessed July 11, 2022)
- Oberthür S, Groen L. 2018. Explaining goal achievement in international negotiations: the EU and the Paris Agreement on climate change. *J. Eur. Public Policy* 25:708–27
- 98. Rockström J. 2015. A 'perfect' agreement in Paris is not essential. Nature 527:411
- Jacquet J, Jamieson D. 2016. Soft but significant power in the Paris Agreement. Nat. Clim. Change 6:643–46
- Falkner R. 2016. The Paris Agreement and the new logic of international climate politics. Int. Aff. 92:1107–25
- Dröge S. 2016. The Paris Agreement 2015: turning point for the international climate regime. Res. Pap., Stift. Wiss. Polit., Dtsch. Inst. Int. Polit. Sicherh., Berlin
- 102. Kemp L. 2018. A systems critique of the 2015 Paris Agreement on Climate. In Pathways to a Sustainable Economy: Bridging the Gap between Paris Climate Change Commitments and Net Zero Emissions, ed. M Hossain, R Hales, T Sarker, pp. 25–41. Cham, Switz.: Springer
- Clémençon R. 2016. The two sides of the Paris Climate Agreement: dismal failure or historic breakthrough? J. Environ. Dev. 25:3-24
- 104. Tørstad VH. 2020. Participation, ambition and compliance: Can the Paris Agreement solve the effectiveness trilemma? *Environ. Politics* 29:761–80
- 105. Andresen S, Skjærseth JB, Jevnaker T, Wettestad J. 2016. The Paris Agreement: consequences for the EU and carbon markets? *Politics Gov.* 4:188–96
- 106. Savaresi A. 2016. The Paris Agreement: an early assessment. Environ. Policy Law 46:14-18
- Held D, Roger C. 2018. Three models of global climate governance: from Kyoto to Paris and beyond. Glob. Policy 9:527–37
- Meinshausen M, Lewis J, McGlade C, Gütschow J, Nicholls Z, et al. 2022. Realization of Paris Agreement pledges may limit warming just below 2°C. *Nature* 604:304–9
- Iyer G, Ou Y, Edmonds J, Fawcett AA, Hultman N, et al. 2022. Ratcheting of climate pledges needed to limit peak global warming. *Nat. Clim. Change* 12:1129–35
- 110. Dubash NK. 2020. Climate laws help reduce emissions. Nat. Clim. Change 10:709-10
- 111. World Bank. 2023. Carbon Pricing Dashboard. The World Bank, Washington, DC. https:// carbonpricingdashboard.worldbank.org/
- 112. Martin G, Saikawa E. 2017. Effectiveness of state climate and energy policies in reducing power-sector CO₂ emissions. *Nat. Clim. Change* 7:912–19
- Abrell J, Ndoye A, Zachmann G. 2011. Assessing the impact of the EUETS using firm level data. Work Pap. 2011/08, Bruegel, Brussels
- 114. Colmer J, Martin R, Muûls M, Wagner U. 2023. Does pricing carbon mitigate climate change? Firm-level evidence from the European Union Emissions Trading Scheme. Discuss. Pap. 232, Collab. Res. Cent. TR 224, Univ. Bonn/Univ. Mannheim, Ger.
- 115. McGuinness M, Ellerman AD. 2008. CO₂ abatement in the UK power sector: evidence from the EU ETS trial period. Work. Pap. 2008-010, Cent. Energy Environ. Policy Res., Dep. Econ., Sloan Sch. Manag., MIT Energy Initiat., MIT, Cambridge, MA

- 116. Schäfer S. 2019. Decoupling the EU ETS from subsidized renewables and other demand side effects: lessons from the impact of the EU ETS on CO₂ emissions in the German electricity sector. *Energy Policy* 133:110858
- Best R, Burke PJ, Jotzo F. 2020. Carbon pricing efficacy: cross-country evidence. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 77:69–94
- Rafaty R, Dolphin G, Pretis F. 2020. Carbon pricing and the elasticity of CO₂ emissions. Work. Pap. 140, Inst. New Econ. Think., Univ. Oxford, Oxford, UK
- 119. Egenhofer C, Alessi M, Georgiev A, Fujiwara N. 2011. The EU Emissions Trading System and climate policy towards 2050. CEPS 40, Jan. 12. https://www.ceps.eu/ceps-publications/eu-emissionstrading-system-and-climate-policy-towards-2050-real-incentives-reduce/
- Petrick S, Wagner UJ. 2014. The impact of carbon trading on industry: evidence from German manufacturing firms. Work Pap. 1912, Kiel, Ger.
- Bel G, Joseph S. 2015. Emission abatement: untangling the impacts of the EU ETS and the economic crisis. *Energy Econ.* 49:531–39
- Fell H, Maniloff P. 2018. Leakage in regional environmental policy: the case of the regional greenhouse gas initiative. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 87:1–23
- 123. Wakabayashi M, Kimura O. 2018. The impact of the Tokyo Metropolitan Emissions Trading Scheme on reducing greenhouse gas emissions: findings from a facility-based study. *Clim. Policy* 18:1028–43
- 124. Lin B, Li X. 2011. The effect of carbon tax on per capita CO₂ emissions. Energy Policy 39:5137-46
- Hájek M, Zimmermannová J, Helman K, Rozenský L. 2019. Analysis of carbon tax efficiency in energy industries of selected EU countries. *Energy Policy* 134:110955
- Murray B, Rivers N. 2015. British Columbia's revenue-neutral carbon tax: a review of the latest "grand experiment" in environmental policy. *Energy Policy* 86:674–83
- Rivers N, Schaufele B. 2015. Salience of carbon taxes in the gasoline market. J. Environ. Econ. Manag. 74:23–36
- Aydin C, Esen O. 2018. Reducing CO₂ emissions in the EU member states: Do environmental taxes work? *J. Environ. Plann. Manag.* 61:2396–420
- 129. Murray BC, Maniloff PT. 2015. Why have greenhouse emissions in RGGI states declined? An econometric attribution to economic, energy market, and policy factors. *Energy Econ.* 51:581–89
- Runst P, Thonipara A. 2020. Dosis facit effectum why the size of the carbon tax matters: evidence from the Swedish residential sector. *Energy Econ.* 91:104898
- Arimura TH, Abe T. 2021. The impact of the Tokyo emissions trading scheme on office buildings: What factor contributed to the emission reduction? *Environ. Econ. Policy Stud.* 23:517–33
- 132. Fauceglia D, Müller T, Leu T, Betz R. 2020. *How do firms respond to a rising carbon tax?* Paper presented at the 25th EAERE Annual Conference, Berlin
- 133. Zhang H, Duan M, Deng Z. 2019. Have China's pilot emissions trading schemes promoted carbon emission reductions? The evidence from industrial sub-sectors at the provincial level. *J. Clean. Prod.* 234:912–24
- 134. Trencher G, Castán Broto V, Takagi T, Sprigings Z, Nishida Y, Yarime M. 2016. Innovative policy practices to advance building energy efficiency and retrofitting: approaches, impacts and challenges in ten C40 cities. *Environ. Sci. Policy* 66:353–65
- 135. Green R, Staffell I. 2021. The contribution of taxes, subsidies, and regulations to British electricity decarbonization. *Joule* 5(10):2625–45
- Dechezleprêtre A, Nachtigall D, Venmans F. 2023. The joint impact of the European Union emissions trading system on carbon emissions and economic performance. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 118:102758
- 137. Gloaguen O, Alberola E. 2013. Assessing the factors behind CO2 emissions changes over the phases 1 and 2 of the EU ETS: an econometric analysis. Work Pap. 2013-15, CDC Clim. Res., Brussels
- Klemetsen ME. 2016. The impacts of the EU ETS on Norwegian plants' environmental and economic performance. *Environ. Econ. Performance* 11(1):2050006
- 139. Wagner U, Muûls M, Martin R, Colmer J. 2014. The causal effects of the European Union Emissions Trading Scheme: evidence from French manufacturing plants. Work. Pap., Dep. Econ., Univ. Charles III, Madrid
- Dussaux D. 2020. The joint effects of energy prices and carbon taxes on environmental and economic performance: evidence from the French sector. Work Pap 154, Organ. Econ. Co-Op. Dev., Paris

- 141. Gugler K, Haxhimusa A, Liebensteiner M. 2023. Carbon pricing and emissions: causal effects of Britain's carbon tax. *Energy Econ.* 121:106655
- Leroutier M. 2022. Carbon pricing and power sector decarbonisation: evidence from the UK. J. Environ. Econ. Manag. 111:102580
- 143. Andersen MS. 2010. Europe's experience with carbon-energy taxation. S.A.P.I.EN.S 3(2):1-11
- 144. Ellerman AD, Buchner BK. 2008. Over-allocation or abatement? A preliminary analysis of the EU ETS based on the 2005–06 emissions data. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 41:267–87
- Abrell J, Kosch M, Rausch S. 2022. How effective is carbon pricing?—A machine learning approach to policy evaluation. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 112:102589
- 146. Pretis F. 2022. Does a carbon tax reduce CO₂ emissions? Evidence from British Columbia. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 83:115–44
- 147. Koch N, Naumann L, Pretis F, Ritter N, Schwarz M. 2022. Attributing agnostically detected large reductions in road CO₂ emissions to policy mixes. *Nat. Energy* 7:844–53
- 148. Fageda X, Teixidó JJ. 2022. Pricing carbon in the aviation sector: evidence from the European emissions trading system. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 111:102591
- 149. Muñoz-Piña C, Montes de Oca Leon M, Rivera-Planter M. 2022. From negative to positive carbon pricing in Mexico. *Econ. Energy Environ. Policy* 11(2):5–25
- Elgie S, McClay J. 2013. BC's carbon tax shift is working well after four years (Attention Ottawa). Can. Public Policy 39:S1–10
- 151. Cui J, Wang C, Zhang J, Zheng Y. 2021. The effectiveness of China's regional carbon market pilots in reducing firm emissions. *PNAS* 118:e2109912118
- 152. Wilson IAG, Staffell I. 2018. Rapid fuel switching from coal to natural gas through effective carbon pricing. *Nat. Energy* 3:365–72
- 153. Shmelev SE, Speck SU. 2018. Green fiscal reform in Sweden: econometric assessment of the carbon and energy taxation scheme. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 90:969–81
- 154. Xiang D, Lawley C. 2019. The impact of British Columbia's carbon tax on residential natural gas consumption. *Energy Econ.* 80:206–18
- 155. Zhou B, Zhang C, Song H, Wang Q. 2019. How does emission trading reduce China's carbon intensity? An exploration using a decomposition and difference-in-differences approach. *Sci. Total Environ.* 676:514–23
- Brännlund R, Lundgren T, Marklund P-O. 2014. Carbon intensity in production and the effects of climate policy—evidence from Swedish industry. *Energy Policy* 67:844–57
- 157. Martin R, de Preux LB, Wagner UJ. 2014. The impact of a carbon tax on manufacturing: evidence from microdata. *J. Public Econ.* 117:1–14
- 158. Jaraite-Kažukauske J, Di Maria C. 2016. Did the EU ETS make a difference? An empirical assessment using Lithuanian firm-level data. *Energy J.* 37(1):1–23
- 159. Caron J, Rausch S, Winchester N. 2015. Leakage from sub-national climate policy: the case of California's cap-and-trade program. *Energy* 7. 36(2):167–90
- 160. Grubb M, Jordan NJ, Hertwich E, Neuhoff K, Das K, et al. 2022. Carbon leakage, consumption, and trade. *Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour.* 47:753–95
- Zhou Y, Huang L. 2021. How regional policies reduce carbon emissions in electricity markets: fuel switching or emission leakage. *Energy Econ.* 97:105209
- Zhao X, Yin H, Zhao Y. 2015. Impact of environmental regulations on the efficiency and CO₂ emissions of power plants in China. *Appl. Energy* 149:238–47
- 163. IRENA (Int. Renew. Energy Agency). 2021. Avoided Emissions Calculator. Int. Renew. Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates. https://www.irena.org/Data/View-data-by-topic/Climate-Change/ Avoided-Emissions-Calculator
- 164. IEA (Int. Energy Agency). 2022. Defying expectations, CO2 emissions from global fossil fuel combustion are set to grow in 2022 by only a fraction of last year's big increase. IEA News, Oct. 19. https://www.iea.org/news/defying-expectations-co2-emissions-from-global-fossil-fuel-combustion-are-set-to-grow-in-2022-by-only-a-fraction-of-last-year-s-big-increase
- 165. Yu S, Tan Q, Evans M, Kyle P, Vu L, Patel PL. 2017. Improving building energy efficiency in India: state-level analysis of building energy efficiency policies. *Energy Policy* 110:331–41

- Schwarz M, Nakhle C, Knoeri C. 2020. Innovative designs of building energy codes for building decarbonization and their implementation challenges. *J. Clean. Prod.* 248:119260
- 167. Economidou M, Todeschi V, Bertoldi P, D'Agostino D, Zangheri P, Castellazzi L. 2020. Review of 50 years of EU energy efficiency policies for buildings. *Energy Build*. 225:110322
- Malhotra A, Mathur A, Diddi S, Sagar AD. 2022. Building institutional capacity for addressing climate and sustainable development goals: achieving energy efficiency in India. *Clim. Policy* 22:652–70
- Montoya Gómez AM, Zimmer M. 2017. Assessing the effects of climate policy on companies' greenhouse gas emissions. Work Pap. 6651, Cesifo, Munich
- Brouhle K, Griffiths C, Wolverton A. 2009. Evaluating the role of EPA policy levers: an examination of a voluntary program and regulatory threat in the metal-finishing industry. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 57:166–81
- 171. Clerides S, Zachariadis T. 2008. The effect of standards and fuel prices on automobile fuel economy: an international analysis. *Energy Econ.* 30:2657–72
- 172. Wang Y, Miao Q. 2021. The impact of the corporate average fuel economy standards on technological changes in automobile fuel efficiency. *Resour: Energy Econ.* 63:101211
- Zielinski J, Andreucci R, Rajagopalan N, Aktas CB. 2018. Prospects for meeting the corporate average fuel economy standards in the U.S. *Resour. Conserv. Recycl.* 136:466–72
- Wagner DV, An F, Wang C. 2009. Structure and impacts of fuel economy standards for passenger cars in China. *Energy Policy* 37:3803–11
- 175. Atabani AE, Badruddin IA, Mekhilef S, Silitonga AS. 2011. A review on global fuel economy standards, labels and technologies in the transportation sector. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 15:4586–610
- 176. Klier T, Linn J. 2016. The effect of vehicle fuel economy standards on technology adoption. *J. Public Econ.* 133:41–63
- 177. Crippa M, Janssens-Maenhout G, Guizzardi D, Galmarini S. 2016. EU effect: exporting emission standards for vehicles through the global market economy. *J. Environ. Manag.* 183:959–71
- 178. Paltsev S, Chen Y-HH, Karplus V, Kishimoto P, Reilly J, et al. 2018. Reducing CO₂ from cars in the European Union. *Transportation* 45:573–95
- 179. Yang Z, Mock P, German J, Bandivadekar A, Lah O. 2018. On a pathway to de-carbonization—a comparison of new passenger car CO₂ emission standards and taxation measures in the G20 countries. *Transp. Res. D* 64:53–69
- Steinsland C, Fridstrøm L, Madslien A, Minken H. 2018. The climate, economic and equity effects of fuel tax, road toll and commuter tax credit. *Transp. Policy* 72:225–41
- Christiansen P, Engebretsen Ø, Fearnley N, Usterud Hanssen J. 2017. Parking facilities and the built environment: impacts on travel behaviour. *Transp. Res. A* 95:198–206
- Metzler D, Humpe A, Gössling S. 2019. Is it time to abolish company car benefits? An analysis of transport behaviour in Germany and implications for climate change. *Clim. Policy* 19:542–55
- 183. Sterner T. 2007. Fuel taxes: an important instrument for climate policy. *Energy Policy* 35:3194–202
- 184. Cavallaro F, Giaretta F, Nocera S. 2018. The potential of road pricing schemes to reduce carbon emissions. *Transp. Policy* 67:85–92
- Li S, Linn J, Muehlegger E. 2014. Gasoline taxes and consumer behavior. Am. Econ. J. Econ. Policy 6:302–42
- Kim Y-D, Han H-O, Moon Y-S. 2011. The empirical effects of a gasoline tax on CO₂ emissions reductions from transportation sector in Korea. *Energy Policy* 39:981–89
- Zhang W, Chen F, Wang Z, Huang J, Wang B. 2017. Evaluation of carbon emission reductions promoted by private driving restrictions based on automatic fare collection data in Beijing, China. *J. Air Waste Manag. Assoc.* 67:1249–57
- Mohan D, Tiwari G, Goel R, Lahkar P. 2017. Evaluation of odd-even day traffic restriction experiments in Delhi, India. *Transp. Res. Rec.* 2627:9–16
- Teixeira ACR, Sodré JR. 2018. Impacts of replacement of engine powered vehicles by electric vehicles on energy consumption and CO₂ emissions. *Transp. Res. D* 59:375–84
- Sethi M, Lamb W, Minx J, Creutzig F. 2020. Climate change mitigation in cities: a systematic scoping of case studies. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 15:093008

- 191. Knobloch F, Hanssen SV, Lam A, Pollitt H, Salas P, et al. 2020. Net emission reductions from electric cars and heat pumps in 59 world regions over time. *Nat. Sustain.* 3:437–47
- 192. Cheng H, Mao C, Madanat S, Horvath A. 2018. Minimizing the total costs of urban transit systems can reduce greenhouse gas emissions: the case of San Francisco. *Transp. Policy* 66:40–48
- 193. Griswold JB, Sztainer T, Lee J, Madanat S, Horvath A. 2017. Optimizing urban bus transit network design can lead to greenhouse gas emissions reduction. *Front. Built Environ.* 3:5
- 194. Kou Z, Wang X, Chiu SF(A), Cai H. 2020. Quantifying greenhouse gas emissions reduction from bike share systems: a model considering real-world trips and transportation mode choice patterns. *Resour: Conserv. Recycl.* 153:104534
- 195. Luna TF, Uriona-Maldonado M, Silva ME, Vaz CR. 2020. The influence of e-carsharing schemes on electric vehicle adoption and carbon emissions: an emerging economy study. *Transp. Res. D* 79:102226
- 196. Amatuni L, Ottelin J, Steubing B, Mogollón JM. 2020. Does car sharing reduce greenhouse gas emissions? Assessing the modal shift and lifetime shift rebound effects from a life cycle perspective. *J. Clean. Prod.* 266:121869
- Nijland H, van Meerkerk J. 2017. Mobility and environmental impacts of car sharing in the Netherlands. Environ. Innov. Soc. Transit. 23:84–91
- 198. Namazu M, Dowlatabadi H. 2015. Characterizing the GHG emission impacts of carsharing: a case of Vancouver. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 10:124017
- 199. Chalak A, Al-Naghi H, Irani A, Abou-Zeid M. 2016. Commuters' behavior towards upgraded bus services in Greater Beirut: implications for greenhouse gas emissions, social welfare and transport policy. *Transp. Res. A* 88:265–85
- McIntosh J, Trubka R, Kenworthy J, Newman P. 2014. The role of urban form and transit in city car dependence: analysis of 26 global cities from 1960 to 2000. *Transp. Res. D* 33:95–110
- 201. Beaudoin J, Farzin Y, Lin Lawell C-YC. 2015. Public transit investment and sustainable transportation: a review of studies of transit's impact on traffic congestion and air quality. *Res. Transp. Econ.* 52:15–22
- Hamilton TL, Wichman CJ. 2015. Bicycle infrastructure and traffic congestion: evidence from DC's capital bikesbare. Discuss. Pap. 15-39, Resour. Future, Washington, DC
- Rivers N, Plumptre B. 2016. The effectiveness of public transit subsidies on ridership and the environment: evidence from Canada. SSRN Pap. 2724768. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2724768
- 204. Fukui H, Miyoshi C. 2017. The impact of aviation fuel tax on fuel consumption and carbon emissions: the case of the US airline industry. *Transp. Res. D* 50:234–53
- González R, Hosoda EB. 2016. Environmental impact of aircraft emissions and aviation fuel tax in Japan. J. Air Transp. Manag. 57:234–40
- Borbely D. 2019. A case study on Germany's aviation tax using the synthetic control approach. *Transp. Res. A* 126:377–95
- 207. Wang B, O'Sullivan A, Schäfer AW. 2019. Assessing the impact of high-speed rail on domestic aviation CO₂ emissions in China. *Transp. Res. Res.* 2673:176–88
- Li H, Strauss J, Lu L. 2019. The impact of high-speed rail on civil aviation in China. Transp. Policy 74:187–200
- Yu K, Strauss J, Liu S, Li H, Kuang X, Wu J. 2021. Effects of railway speed on aviation demand and CO₂ emissions in China. *Transp. Res. D* 94:102772
- Paustian K, Larson E, Kent J, Marx E, Swan A. 2019. Soil C sequestration as a biological negative emission strategy. *Front. Clim.* 1:8
- Henderson BB, Gerber PJ, Hilinski TE, Falcucci A, Ojima DS, et al. 2015. Greenhouse gas mitigation potential of the world's grazing lands: modeling soil carbon and nitrogen fluxes of mitigation practices. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 207:91–100
- Conant RT, Cerri CEP, Osborne BB, Paustian K. 2017. Grassland management impacts on soil carbon stocks: a new synthesis. *Ecol. Appl.* 27:662–68
- 213. Hussain S, Peng S, Fahad S, Khaliq A, Huang J, et al. 2015. Rice management interventions to mitigate greenhouse gas emissions: a review. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 22:3342–60
- 214. Frank S, Beach R, Havlík P, Valin H, Herrero M, et al. 2018. Structural change as a key component for agricultural non-CO₂ mitigation efforts. *Nat. Commun.* 9:1060

- Bertoldi P, Mosconi R. 2020. Do energy efficiency policies save energy? A new approach based on energy policy indicators (in the EU Member States). *Energy Policy* 139:111320
- Horowitz MJ, Bertoldi P. 2015. A harmonized calculation model for transforming EU bottom-up energy efficiency indicators into empirical estimates of policy impacts. *Energy Econ.* 51:135–48
- Labandeira X, Labeaga JM, Linares P, López-Otero X. 2020. The impacts of energy efficiency policies: meta-analysis. *Energy Policy* 147:111790
- Garrone P, Grilli L. 2010. Is there a relationship between public expenditures in energy R&D and carbon emissions per GDP? An empirical investigation. *Energy Policy* 38:5600–13
- Stede J. 2017. Bridging the industrial energy efficiency gap—assessing the evidence from the Italian white certificate scheme. *Energy Policy* 104:112–23
- Giraudet L-G, Bodineau L, Finon D. 2012. The costs and benefits of white certificates schemes. *Energy* Effic. 5:179–99
- Rosenow J, Bayer E. 2017. Costs and benefits of energy efficiency obligations: a review of European programmes. *Energy Policy* 107:53–62
- Creutzig F, Baiocchi G, Bierkandt R, Pichler P-P, Seto KC. 2015. Global typology of urban energy use and potentials for an urbanization mitigation wedge. *PNAS* 112:6283–88
- Ahmad S, Puppim de Oliveira JA. 2016. Determinants of urban mobility in India: lessons for promoting sustainable and inclusive urban transportation in developing countries. *Transp. Policy* 50:106–14
- 224. Manoj M, Verma A. 2016. Effect of built environment measures on trip distance and mode choice decision of non-workers from a city of a developing country, India. *Transp. Res. D* 46:351–64
- 225. Ma J, Liu Z, Chai Y. 2015. The impact of urban form on CO₂ emission from work and non-work trips: the case of Beijing, China. *Habitat Int*. 47:1–10
- Evans M. 2017. An international survey of building energy codes and their implementation. J. Clean. Prod. 158:382–89
- 227. Enker RA. 2017. Analysis of the transition effects of building codes and regulations on the emergence of a low carbon residential building sector. *Energy Build*. 156:40–50
- 228. Aydin E, Brounen D. 2019. The impact of policy on residential energy consumption. Energy 169:115–29
- 229. Feng W, Zhang Q, Ji H, Wang R, Zhou N, et al. 2019. A review of net zero energy buildings in hot and humid climates: experience learned from 34 case study buildings. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 114:109303
- 230. Saussay A, Saheb Y, Quirion P. 2012. The impact of building energy codes on the energy efficiency of residential space heating in European countries—a stochastic frontier approach. Paper presented at the 2012 International Energy Program Evaluation Conference, Rome
- Broin EÓ, Nässén J, Johnsson F. 2015. Energy efficiency policies for space heating in EU countries: a panel data analysis for the period 1990–2010. *Appl. Energy* 150:211–23
- Filippini M, Zhang L. 2019. Impacts of heat metering and efficiency retrofit policy on residential energy consumption in China. *Environ. Econ. Policy Stud.* 21:203–16
- Sunderland L, Santini M. 2020. Case studies: minimum energy performance standards for European buildings. Brief., Regul. Assis. Proj., Brussels
- Inoue N, Matsumoto S. 2019. An examination of losses in energy savings after the Japanese Top Runner Program? Energy Policy 124:312–19
- Asensio OI, Delmas MA. 2017. The effectiveness of US energy efficiency building labels. *Nat. Energy* 2:17033
- Wang Z, Sun Q, Wang B, Zhang B. 2019. Purchasing intentions of Chinese consumers on energyefficient appliances: Is the energy efficiency label effective? *J. Clean. Prod.* 238:117896
- Bjerregaard C, Møller NF. 2019. The impact of EU's energy labeling policy: an econometric analysis of increased transparency in the market for cold appliances in Denmark. *Energy Policy* 128:891–99
- IEA (Int. Energy Agency), Technol. Collab. Progr. Energy Effic. End-Use Equip. 2021. Achievements of energy efficiency appliance and equipment standards and labelling programmes. Rep., Int. Energy Agency, Paris
- 239. Laes E, Mayeres I, Renders N, Valkering P, Verbeke S. 2018. How do policies help to increase the uptake of carbon reduction measures in the EU residential sector? Evidence from recent studies. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 94:234–50
- Maier M, Bartoš F, Stanley TD, Wagenmakers E-J. 2022. No evidence for nudging after adjusting for publication bias. PNAS 119:e2200300119

- 241. Heindl P, Kanschik P. 2016. Ecological sufficiency, individual liberties, and distributive justice: implications for policy making. *Ecol. Econ.* 126:42–50
- 242. Thomas S, Thema J, Brischke L-A, Leuser L, Kopatz M, Spitzner M. 2019. Energy sufficiency policy for residential electricity use and per-capita dwelling size. *Energy Effic.* 12:1123–49
- 243. Frondel M, Vance C. 2018. Drivers' response to fuel taxes and efficiency standards: evidence from Germany. *Transportation* 45:989–1001
- 244. Whitefoot KS, Skerlos SJ. 2012. Design incentives to increase vehicle size created from the U.S. footprint-based fuel economy standards. *Energy Policy* 41:402–11
- 245. Lin B, Li J. 2014. The rebound effect for heavy industry: empirical evidence from China. *Energy Policy* 74:589–99
- Amjadi G, Lundgren T, Persson L. 2018. The rebound effect in Swedish heavy industry. *Energy Econ*. 71:140–48
- Bertoldi P, Economidou M. 2018. EU member states energy efficiency policies for the industrial sector based on the NEEAPs analysis. *ECEEE Ind. Summer Study Proc.* 1(113):117–27
- Gerster A, Lamp S. 2019. Electricity taxation, firm production and competitiveness: evidence from German manufacturing. Paper presented at the 7th IZA Workshop on Environment and Labor Markets, Bonn, Ger.
- Cornelis E. 2019. History and prospect of voluntary agreements on industrial energy efficiency in Europe. *Energy Policy* 132:567–82
- Rezessy S, Bertoldi P. 2011. Voluntary agreements in the field of energy efficiency and emission reduction: review and analysis of experiences in the European Union. *Energy Policy* 39:7121–29
- 251. Liu Z, Adams M, Cote RP, Geng Y, Ren J, et al. 2018. Co-benefits accounting for the implementation of eco-industrial development strategies in the scale of industrial park based on emergy analysis. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 81:1522–29
- 252. Kim H-W, Ohnishi S, Fujii M, Fujita T, Park H-S. 2018. Evaluation and allocation of greenhouse gas reductions in industrial symbiosis. *J. Ind. Ecol.* 22:275–87
- Park J, Park J-M, Park H-S. 2019. Scaling-up of industrial symbiosis in the Korean national ecoindustrial park program: examining its evolution over the 10 years between 2005–2014. *J. Ind. Ecol.* 23:197–207
- 254. Jacobsen GD, Kotchen MJ. 2013. Are building codes effective at saving energy? Evidence from residential billing data in Florida. *Rev. Econ. Stat.* 95(1):34–49
- 255. Bertoldi P, Labanca N, Rezessy S, Steuwer S, Oikonomou V. 2013. Where to place the saving obligation: Energy end-users or suppliers? *Energy Policy* 63:328–37
- 256. Turnhout E, Gupta A, Weatherley-Singh Vijge MJ, de Koning J, et al. 2017. Envisioning REDD+ in a post-Paris era: between evolving expectations and current practice. *WIREs Clim. Change* 8:e425
- 257. Ritchie H. 2021. Global deforestation peaked in the 1980s. Can we bring it to an end? *Our World in Data*, Febr. 19. https://ourworldindata.org/global-deforestation-peak
- Robalino J, Pfaff A. 2013. Ecopayments and deforestation in Costa Rica: a nationwide analysis of PSA's initial years. *Land Econ.* 89:432–48
- 259. Alix-Garcia J, de Janvry A, Sadoulet E, Torres JM. 2005. An Assessment of Mexico's Payment for Environmental Services Program. Rep., Univ. Calif., Berkeley
- 260. Jayachandran S, de Laat J, Lambin EF, Stanton CY, Audy R, et al. 2017. Cash for carbon: a randomized trial of payments for ecosystem services to reduce deforestation. *Science* 357:267–73
- Börner J, Baylis K, Corbera E, Ezzine-de-Blas D, Honey-Rosés J, et al. 2017. The effectiveness of payments for environmental services. *World Dev*. 96:359–74
- 262. Simonet G, Subervie J, Ezzine-de-Blas D, Cromberg M, Duchelle AE. 2019. Effectiveness of a REDD+ project in reducing deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon. *Am. J. Agric. Econ.* 101:211–29
- 263. Duchelle AE, Cromberg M, Gebara MF, Guerra R, Melo T, et al. 2014. Linking forest tenure reform, environmental compliance, and incentives: lessons from REDD+ initiatives in the Brazilian Amazon. *World Dev.* 55:53–67
- Mohebalian PM, Aguilar FX. 2016. Additionality and design of forest conservation programs: insights from Ecuador's Socio Bosque Program. *Forest Policy Econ*. 71:103–14

- Fortmann L, Sohngen B, Southgate D. 2017. Assessing the role of group heterogeneity in community forest concessions in Guatemala's Maya Biosphere Reserve. *Land Econ.* 93:503–26
- 266. Meijer K. 2014. Can supply chain initiatives reduce deforestation? A comparative analysis of cases from Brazil and Indonesia. Discuss. Pap. 36, Deutsches Inst. Entwicklungspolitik, Bonn, Ger.
- Azevedo AA, Rajão R, Costa MA, Stabile MCC, Macedo MN, et al. 2017. Limits of Brazil's Forest Code as a means to end illegal deforestation. PNAS 114:7653–58
- Nepstad D, McGrath D, Stickler C, Alencar A, Azevedo A, et al. 2014. Slowing Amazon deforestation through public policy and interventions in beef and soy supply chains. *Science* 344:1118–23
- Busch J, Ferretti-Gallon K, Engelmann J, Wright M, Austin KM, et al. 2015. Reductions in emissions from deforestation from Indonesia's moratorium on new oil palm, timber, and logging concessions. *PNAS* 112:1328–33
- Meyer C, Miller D. 2015. Zero deforestation zones: the case for linking deforestation-free supply chain initiatives and jurisdictional REDD+. *J. Sustain. For.* 34:559–80
- Blackman A. 2015. Strict versus mixed-use protected areas: Guatemala's Maya Biosphere Reserve. *Ecol. Econ.* 112:14–24
- Andam KS, Ferraro PJ, Pfaff A, Sanchez-Azofeifa GA, Robalino JA. 2008. Measuring the effectiveness of protected area networks in reducing deforestation. *PNAS* 105:16089–94
- Arima EY, Barreto P, Araújo E, Soares-Filho B. 2014. Public policies can reduce tropical deforestation: lessons and challenges from Brazil. *Land Use Policy* 41:465–73
- Honey-Rosés J, Baylis K, Ramírez MI. 2011. A spatially explicit estimate of avoided forest loss. *Conserv. Biol.* 25:1032–43
- Ouyang Z, Zheng H, Xiao Y, Polasky S, Liu J, et al. 2016. Improvements in ecosystem services from investments in natural capital. *Science* 352:1455–59
- Ellis EA, Montero SA, Hernandéz-Goméz IU, Montero JAR, Ellis PW, et al. 2019. Reduced-impact logging practices reduce forest disturbance and carbon emissions in community managed forests on the Yucatán Peninsula, Mexico. *For. Ecol. Manag.* 437:396–410
- 277. Nabuurs GJ, Verkerk PJ, Schelhaas MJ, González Olabarria JR, Trasobares A, Cienciala E. 2018. Climatesmart forestry: mitigation impacts in three European regions. Work. Pap. 6, Eur. For. Inst., Joensuu, Finl.
- Blackman A, Goff L, Rivera Planter M. 2018. Does eco-certification stem tropical deforestation? Forest Stewardship Council certification in Mexico. *J. Environ. Econ. Manag.* 89:306–33
- 279. Grubb M, Drummond P, Poncia A, McDowall W, Popp D, et al. 2021. Induced innovation in energy technologies and systems: a review of evidence and potential implications for CO₂ mitigation. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 16:043007
- Hughes JE, Podolefsky M. 2016. Getting green with solar subsidies: evidence from the California Solar Initiative. J. Assoc. Environ. Resour. Econ. 2:235–75
- Best R, Burke PJ. 2018. Adoption of solar and wind energy: the roles of carbon pricing and aggregate policy support. *Energy Policy* 118:404–17
- Gupta D, Das A, Garg A. 2019. Financial support vis-à-vis share of wind generation: Is there an inflection point? *Energy* 181:1064–74
- Smith MG, Urpelainen J. 2014. The effect of feed-in tariffs on renewable electricity generation: an instrumental variables approach. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 57:367–92
- Hitaj C, Löschel A. 2019. The impact of a feed-in tariff on wind power development in Germany. *Resour:* Energy Econ. 57:18–35
- 285. Gerarden T. 2018. Demanding innovation: the impact of consumer subsidies on solar panel production costs. Discuss. Pap., Harvard Environ. Econ. Progr., Cambridge, MA
- Nicolini M, Tavoni M. 2017. Are renewable energy subsidies effective? Evidence from Europe. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 74:412–23
- Marques AC, Fuinhas JA, Pereira DS. 2019. The dynamics of the short and long-run effects of public policies supporting renewable energy: a comparative study of installed capacity and electricity generation. *Econ. Analysis Policy* 63:188–206
- 288. Hitaj C. 2013. Wind power development in the United States. J. Environ. Econ. Manag. 65:394-410
- Kilinc-Ata N. 2016. The evaluation of renewable energy policies across EU countries and US states: an econometric approach. *Energy Sustain. Dev.* 31:83–90

- Wall R, Grafakos S, Gianoli A, Stavropoulos S. 2019. Which policy instruments attract foreign direct investments in renewable energy? *Clim. Policy* 19:59–72
- 291. García-Álvarez MT, Cabeza-García L, Soares I. 2018. Assessment of energy policies to promote photovoltaic generation in the European Union. *Energy* 151:864–74
- 292. Dijkgraaf E, van Dorp TP, Maasland E. 2018. On the effectiveness of feed-in tariffs in the development of solar photovoltaics. *Energy J.* 39(1):81–99
- Lipp J. 2007. Lessons for effective renewable electricity policy from Denmark, Germany and the United Kingdom. *Energy Policy* 35:5481–95
- 294. Hille E, Althammer W, Diederich H. 2020. Environmental regulation and innovation in renewable energy technologies: Does the policy instrument matter? *Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change* 153:119921
- Bersalli G, Menanteau P, El-Methni J. 2020. Renewable energy policy effectiveness: a panel data analysis across Europe and Latin America. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 133:110351
- Cárdenas Rodríguez M, Haščič I, Johnstone N, Silva J, Ferey A. 2015. Renewable energy policies and private sector investment: evidence from financial microdata. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 62:163–88
- 297. Bridle R, Beaton C. 2012. Assessing the cost-effectiveness of renewable energy deployment subsidies: solar PV in Germany and Spain. Rep., Int. Inst. Sustain. Dev., Winnipeg, Canada
- Azhgaliyeva D, Belitski M, Kalyuzhnova Y, Romanov M. 2018. Policy instruments for renewable energy: an empirical evaluation of effectiveness. Int. J. Technol. Intell. Plann. 12:24–48
- 299. Polzin F, Egli F, Steffen B, Schmidt TS. 2019. How do policies mobilize private finance for renewable energy?—A systematic review with an investor perspective. *Appl. Energy* 236:1249–68
- Carley S. 2009. State renewable energy electricity policies: an empirical evaluation of effectiveness. Energy Policy 37:3071–81
- Bento N, Borello M, Gianfrate G. 2020. Market-pull policies to promote renewable energy: a quantitative assessment of tendering implementation. *J. Clean. Prod.* 248:119209
- Fabrizi A, Guarini G, Meliciani V. 2018. Green patents, regulatory policies and research network policies. *Res. Policy* 47:1018–31
- 303. Lilliestam J, Patt A, Bersalli G. 2022. On the quality of emission reductions: observed effects of carbon pricing on investments, innovation, and operational shifts. A response to van den Bergh and Savin. *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 83:733–58
- Johnstone N, Haščič I, Popp D. 2010. Renewable energy policies and technological innovation: evidence based on patent counts. *Environ. Resour: Econ.* 45:133–55
- Kirkpatrick AJ, Bennear LS. 2014. Promoting clean energy investment: an empirical analysis of property assessed clean energy. J. Environ. Econ. Manag. 68:357–75
- 306. Girod B, Stucki T, Woerter M. 2017. How do policies for efficient energy use in the household sector induce energy-efficiency innovation? An evaluation of European countries. *Energy Policy* 103:223–37
- 307. Thoday K, Benjamin P, Gan M, Puzzolo E. 2018. The Mega Conversion Program from kerosene to LPG in Indonesia: lessons learned and recommendations for future clean cooking energy expansion. *Energy Sustain. Dev.* 46:71–81
- Andadari RK, Mulder P, Rietveld P. 2014. Energy poverty reduction by fuel switching. Impact evaluation of the LPG conversion program in Indonesia. *Energy Policy* 66:436–49
- Sharma A, Parikh J, Singh C. 2019. Transition to LPG for cooking: a case study from two states of India. Energy Sustain. Dev. 51:63–72
- Kar A, Pachauri S, Bailis R, Zerriffi H. 2019. Using sales data to assess cooking gas adoption and the impact of India's Ujjwala programme in rural Karnataka. *Nat. Energy* 4:806–14
- Gould CF, Urpelainen J. 2018. LPG as a clean cooking fuel: adoption, use, and impact in rural India. Energy Policy 122:395–408
- Mani S, Jain A, Tripathi S, Gould CF. 2020. The drivers of sustained use of liquified petroleum gas in India. Nat. Energy 5:450–57
- Singh D, Pachauri S, Zerriffi H. 2017. Environmental payoffs of LPG cooking in India. *Environ. Res.* Lett. 12:115003
- 314. Santos G, Davies H. 2020. Incentives for quick penetration of electric vehicles in five European countries: perceptions from experts and stakeholders. *Transp. Res. A* 137:326–42

- Silvia C, Krause RM. 2016. Assessing the impact of policy interventions on the adoption of plug-in electric vehicles: an agent-based model. *Energy Policy* 96:105–18
- Sierzchula W, Bakker S, Maat K, van Wee B. 2014. The influence of financial incentives and other socio-economic factors on electric vehicle adoption. *Energy Policy* 68:183–94
- 317. Münzel C, Plötz P, Sprei F, Gnann T. 2019. How large is the effect of financial incentives on electric vehicle sales? A global review and European analysis. *Energy Econ.* 84:104493
- Baldursson FM, von der Fehr N-HM, Lazarczyk E. 2021. Electric vehicles rollout—two case studies. Econ. Energy Environ. Policy 10(2):133–48
- Langbroek JHM, Franklin JP, Susilo YO. 2016. The effect of policy incentives on electric vehicle adoption. *Energy Policy* 94:94–103
- Qiu YQ, Zhou P, Sun HC. 2019. Assessing the effectiveness of city-level electric vehicle policies in China. Energy Policy 130:22–31
- Bakker S, Jacob Trip J. 2013. Policy options to support the adoption of electric vehicles in the urban environment. *Transp. Res. D* 25:18–23
- 322. Vergis S, Chen B. 2015. Comparison of plug-in electric vehicle adoption in the United States: a state by state approach. *Res. Transp. Econ.* 52:56–64
- 323. Javid RJ, Salari M, Jahanbakhsh Javid R. 2019. Environmental and economic impacts of expanding electric vehicle public charging infrastructure in California's counties. *Transp. Res. D* 77:320–34
- Levinson RS, West TH. 2018. Impact of public electric vehicle charging infrastructure. Transp. Res. D 64:158–77
- 325. Jung J, Koo Y. 2018. Analyzing the effects of car sharing services on the reduction of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Sustainability 10:539
- 326. Broadbent GH, Drozdzewski D, Metternicht G. 2018. Electric vehicle adoption: an analysis of best practice and pitfalls for policy making from experiences of Europe and the US. *Geogr. Compass* 12:e12358
- Ciccone A. 2018. Environmental effects of a vehicle tax reform: empirical evidence from Norway. *Transp. Policy* 69:141–57
- Cerruti D, Alberini A, Linn J. 2019. Charging drivers by the pound: How does the UK vehicle tax system affect CO₂ emissions? *Environ. Resour. Econ.* 74:99–129
- Alberini A, Bareit M. 2019. The effect of registration taxes on new car sales and emissions: evidence from Switzerland. *Resour. Energy Econ.* 56:96–112
- 330. Klier T, Linn J. 2012. Using vehicle taxes to reduce carbon dioxide emissions rates of new passenger vehicles: evidence from France, Germany, and Sweden. Discuss. Pap. 12-34, Resour. Future, Washington, DC
- Cats O, Susilo YO, Reimal T. 2017. The prospects of fare-free public transport: evidence from Tallinn. *Transportation* 44:1083–104
- Carroll P, Caulfield B, Ahern A. 2019. Measuring the potential emission reductions from a shift towards public transport. *Transp. Res. D* 73:338–51
- 333. Jaraite J, Kazukauskas A, Lundgren T. 2014. The effects of climate policy on environmental expenditure and investment: evidence from Sweden. J. Environ. Econ. Policy 3:148–66
- 334. Woerter M, Stucki T, Arvanitis S, Rammer C, Peneder M. 2017. The adoption of green energy technologies: the role of policies in Austria, Germany, and Switzerland. Int. J. Green Energy 14:1192–208
- Ghisetti C. 2017. Demand-pull and environmental innovations: Estimating the effects of innovative public procurement. *Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change* 125:178–87
- Horbach J. 2016. Empirical determinants of eco-innovation in European countries using the Community Innovation Survey. *Environ. Innov. Soc. Transit.* 19:1–14
- 337. Rosenow J, Kern F, Rogge K. 2017. The need for comprehensive and well targeted instrument mixes to stimulate energy transitions: the case of energy efficiency policy. *Energy Res. Soc. Sci.* 33:95–104
- Wiese C, Larsen A, Pade L-L. 2018. Interaction effects of energy efficiency policies: a review. *Energ.* Effic. 11:2137–56
- 339. Costantini V, Crespi F, Palma A. 2017. Characterizing the policy mix and its impact on eco-innovation: a patent analysis of energy-efficient technologies. *Res. Policy* 46:799–819
- Choi H, Shin J, Woo J. 2018. Effect of electricity generation mix on battery electric vehicle adoption and its environmental impact. *Energy Policy* 121:13–24

- 341. del Río P. 2017. Why does the combination of the European Union Emissions Trading Scheme and a renewable energy target makes economic sense? *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 74:824–34
- 342. Schmidt TS, Sewerin S. 2019. Measuring the temporal dynamics of policy mixes—an empirical analysis of renewable energy policy mixes' balance and design features in nine countries. *Res. Policy* 48:103557
- Acemoglu D, Akcigit U, Hanley D, Kerr W. 2016. Transition to clean technology. J. Polit. Econ. 124:52– 104
- Pitelis A, Vasilakos N, Chalvatzis K. 2020. Fostering innovation in renewable energy technologies: choice of policy instruments and effectiveness. *Renew. Energy* 151:1163–72
- 345. Bergek A, Berggren C. 2014. The impact of environmental policy instruments on innovation: a review of energy and automotive industry studies. *Ecol. Econ.* 106:112–23
- 346. Rogge KS, Schleich J. 2018. Do policy mix characteristics matter for low-carbon innovation? A surveybased exploration of renewable power generation technologies in Germany. *Res. Policy* 47:1639–54
- 347. Adenle AA, Manning DT, Arbiol J. 2017. Mitigating climate change in Africa: barriers to financing low-carbon development. *World Dev.* 100:123–32
- Velders GJM, Andersen SO, Daniel JS, Fahey DW, McFarland M. 2007. The importance of the Montreal Protocol in protecting climate. *PNAS* 104:4814–19
- Li X, Qiao Y, Shi L. 2017. The aggregate effect of air pollution regulation on CO₂ mitigation in China's manufacturing industry: an econometric analysis. *J. Clean. Prod.* 142:976–84
- 350. Fang D, Chen B, Hubacek K, Ni R, Chen L, et al. 2019. Clean air for some: unintended spillover effects of regional air pollution policies. *Sci. Adv.* 5:eaav4707
- 351. Brunel C, Johnson EP. 2019. Two birds, one stone? Local pollution regulation and greenhouse gas emissions. *Energy Econ.* 78:1–12
- 352. UNFCCC (UN Framew. Conv. Clim. Change). 2020. Compilation and synthesis of fourth biennial reports of parties included in Annex I to the Convention. Rep., UNFCCC, Bonn, Ger.
- UNFCCC (UN Framew. Conv. Clim. Change). 2022. Nationally determined contributions under the Paris Agreement. Synth. Rep. FCCC/PA/CMA/2022/4, UNFCCC, Bonn, Ger.
- 354. Bullard N. 2022. Could global energy use go up while per capita emissions go down? Bloomberg News, Oct. 13. https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/could-global-energy-use-go-up-whileper-capita-emissions-go-down-1.1831905
- 355. Dwan K, Gamble C, Williamson PR, Kirkham JJ. 2013. Systematic review of the empirical evidence of study publication bias and outcome reporting bias—an updated review. *PLOS ONE* 8:e66844
- Franco A, Malhotra N, Simonovits G. 2014. Publication bias in the social sciences: unlocking the file drawer. Science 345:1502–5
- 357. Schot J, Geels FW. 2008. Strategic niche management and sustainable innovation journeys: theory, findings, research agenda, and policy. *Technol. Anal. Strateg. Manag.* 20:537–54
- Bento N, Wilson C. 2016. Measuring the duration of formative phases for energy technologies. *Environ.* Innov. Soc. Trans. 21:95–112
- Arthur WB. 1989. Competing technologies, increasing returns, and lock-in by historical events. *Econ. J.* 99:116–31
- Geels FW. 2014. Regime resistance against low-carbon transitions: introducing politics and power into the multi-level perspective. *Culture Soc.* 31:21–40
- 361. Green F. 2018. Anti-fossil fuel norms. Clim. Change 150:103-16
- 362. Metayer M, Breyer C, Fell HJ. 2015. The projections for the future and quality in the past of the World Energy Outlook for solar PV and other renewable energy technologies. Paper Presented at the 31st EU PVSEC (European Photovoltaic Solar Energy Conference and Exhibition), Hamburg, Germany
- Rubin ES, Azevedo IML, Jaramillo P, Yeh S. 2015. A review of learning rates for electricity supply technologies. *Energy Policy* 86:198–218
- Our World in Data. 2022. Solar (photovoltaic) panel prices vs. cumulative capacity. Data, Our World in Data, Oxford, UK. https://ourworldindata.org/grapher/solar-pv-prices-vs-cumulative-capacity
- 365. IEA (Int. Energy Agency). 2022. Global EV Data Explorer. Int. Energy Agency, Paris. https://www.iea. org/data-and-statistics/data-tools/global-ev-data-explorer
- 366. Pahle M, Burtraw D, Flachsland C, Kelsey N, Biber E, et al. 2018. Sequencing to ratchet up climate policy stringency. *Nat. Clim. Change* 8:861–67

- Meckling J, Sterner T, Wagner G. 2017. Policy sequencing toward decarbonization. Nat. Energy 2:918– 22
- 368. Moore FC, Lacasse K, Mach KJ, Shin YA, Gross LJ, Beckage B. 2022. Determinants of emissions pathways in the coupled climate–social system. *Nature* 603:103–11
- 369. Stokes LC. 2020. Short Circuiting Policy: Interest Groups and the Battle Over Clean Energy and Climate Policy in the American States. Oxford, UK: Oxford Univ. Press
- 370. Bollinger B, Gillingham K. 2012. Peer effects in the diffusion of solar photovoltaic panels. *Mark. Sci.* 31:900–12
- 371. Friedlingstein P, O'Sullivan M, Jones MW, Andrew RM, Gregor L, et al. 2022. Global carbon budget 2022. Earth Syst. Sci. Data 14:4811–900